

# The changing nature of UK aid in Ghana

Literature Review

February 2020



© Crown copyright 2020

This publication is licensed under the terms of the Open Government Licence v3.0 except where otherwise stated. To view this licence, visit www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/version/3, or write to the Information Policy Team, The National Archives, Kew, London TW9 4DU, or email: psi@nationalarchives.gsi.gov.uk.

Where we have identified any third party copyright you will need to obtain permission from the copyright holders concerned.

Readers are encouraged to reproduce material from ICAI reports, as long as they are not being sold commercially, under the terms of the Open Government Licence. ICAI requests due acknowledgement and a copy of the publication. For online use, we ask readers to link to the original resource on the ICAI website.

Any enquiries regarding this publication should be sent to us at enquiries@icai.independent.gov.uk.



🥑 @ICAI\_UK <u>www.icai.independent.gov.uk</u>

# Contents

1.	Introduction	1
2.	The Ghana paradox: fast development gains but stubborn challenges	2
3.	Common challenges of oil and gas revenue governance in sub-Saharan Africa and Ghana	11
4.	(Beyond) aid partnerships in transition countries	17
5.	Conclusions	28
Bibli	ography	30

### 1. Introduction

This literature review supports the ICAI country portfolio review of *The changing nature of UK aid to Ghana* by providing background information on the Ghana context and exploring the main debates and findings in the academic and grey literature on key topics relevant to the review. We conduct a systematic review of existing literature on selected topics related to Ghana's development challenges and opportunities, and the choices and priorities made in the UK aid portfolio. While we give an overview of Ghana's development gains before 2011, the literature review focuses mainly on 2011 to 2019 – the period covered by the ICAI portfolio review. We have paid particular attention to the key challenges and opportunities which the UK aid portfolio seemed to be responding to in its social sector, private sector development and governance portfolios.

#### Literature review methodology

The review is divided into three themes:

- 1. Ghana's (socio-) economic development and its political economy.
- 2. Lessons from sub-Saharan Africa on oil and gas governance and the implications for Ghana.
- 3. Approaches to aid when development partnerships are in transition, especially UK aid approaches.

The first is Ghana-specific, the second draws on Africa-wide literature and the third also includes literature from outside the African continent. In this third theme we found no literature that is Ghana-specific. The three themes are addressed separately, but links between them are drawn where relevant.

We have not attempted to undertake a comprehensive and systematic review of all relevant literature. Instead, we took a strategic approach to selecting papers and other texts. The aim was to understand what the main issues are, rather than record the full scope of the debate around them. For each theme, we selected an initial set of literature from rated journals and publishers. Our selection was also informed by the sub-components of each subject that the literature review needed to cover to support ICAI's portfolio review of UK aid to Ghana.

For example, on the transitioning theme, we identified three broad sources, namely literature used to inform ICAI's recent review on DFID's approach to managing exit and transition in its development partnerships (ICAI, 2016), primary data sources, for example published transition strategies of other OECD-Development Assistance Committee (DAC) donors, and recent research and evaluations published by prominent think tanks and intergovernmental bodies.

In each case, further sources were identified from the initial selection through snowballing. Finally, we selected some papers to review more thoroughly, based on the currency of the paper in terms of the timeliness of its findings and the depth, scope and relevance of what it covers relative to the Ghana context and our topics of interest. We privileged papers that already contained good literature reviews themselves.

#### Overview of the literature review

The literature review is divided into four main sections including this short introduction, with sections 2, 3 and 4 reporting on the main findings from the three review themes set out above.

**Section 2** is devoted to the **Ghana context**. It provides a picture of Ghana's development progress, opportunities and constraints on private sector development, and factors that may impact institutional strengthening initiatives. This section starts with an overview of Ghana's important development gains between 1990 and 2015. We found that Ghana's development trajectory has not been smooth. While growth has been continuous, the pace has fluctuated, slowing significantly after 2012 as a macroeconomic crisis took hold. The pace of poverty reduction seen between 2000 and 2010 also slowed, and gains made in northern Ghana, where poverty is most prevalent, reversed. Ghana did well on some global development targets (such as access to primary education), but not well on others (such as maternal mortality rates and access to sanitation). Inequality has been growing, not only between regions but also within regions.

This section also looks at development challenges of particular relevance to the UK aid portfolio. A first set of issues is about economic diversification and inclusive growth. Authors emphasise the need to diversify the economy and develop a manufacturing sector, as well as small and medium enterprises generally. However, there are many constraints on this happening, including access to finance and human capital. A second set of issues was about state institutions and the political economy. We found rich literature on the influence of Ghana's political economy on choices made about public resources and the quality of institutions. The literature highlights a need to pursue carefully selected technocratic interventions to strengthen weak public institutions, with support for citizen voice and accountability.

Section 3 provides an overview of the literature on oil and gas revenue management and lessons from sub-Saharan Africa, as a background to Ghana's discovery and exploitation of reserves since 2007. The section highlights that while Ghana's estimated oil and gas reserves may not be large by global standards, they are large enough to affect Ghana's growth path, in positive but also potentially negative ways. Importantly, on current estimates of reserves, the expectation is that the additional revenue generated for the state will be for a relatively short period, which increases the importance of managing it well. This is an area of interest for this literature review given UK aid's increase in technical support to the Ghanaian government on how best to manage and spend its oil revenues. Section 3 looks at lessons from other African countries, including on whether to spend oil revenue now or save it for future generations, the impact of volatile revenues on the economy, choices about what oil revenues should be used for, how decisions will be made about spending, and political accountability for and transparency of oil revenues.

**Section 4** discusses **transition in development partnerships**, a key aspect of UK aid's approach to Ghana in the review period. The purpose of this part is to identify key analyses and lessons learned on transition and changing aid relationships from the perspective of the UK's aid programme, other OECD-DAC donors and recipient/partner countries. We look at the life cycle of transition, beginning with the drivers behind it and the triggers for initiating the process. This is followed by an analysis of the literature on how to best manage the transition process and its associated risks and challenges.

# 2. The Ghana paradox: fast development gains but stubborn challenges

#### Overview of development gains in Ghana

A distinct feature of the development context in Ghana is that it is a stable, peaceful and vibrant democracy where elections are vigorously contested. They are generally free and fair, and voter participation rates are high (Atta Mills, 2018). Since the inauguration of the Fourth Republic in 1993, Ghana has held successive and highly competitive multi-party elections, with the 2000, 2008 and 2016 elections resulting in an electoral turnover of government that makes "Ghana somewhat unique among African democracies" (Gyimah-Boadi et al., 2012, p. 1). It is also generally recognised to have a highly vibrant media and civil society (Atta Mills, 2018).

Gyimah-Boadi et al. (2012) posit that governments elected in the Fourth Republic have generally managed the economy prudently. Ghana has indeed seen positive growth since the early 1990s, including periods of relatively rapid growth. One such period was between 2005 and 2012, when the economy grew at 4.5% on average per year, more than twice as fast as the 22 years since the 1993 transition from military rule (World Bank, 2018). This allowed the country to achieve lower-middle-income status in 2011. However, after a peak of 11.3% in 2011, growth declined steadily to 1.6% in 2015. Since 2015, when Ghana accessed another IMF programme, growth has picked up, and the annual GDP growth rate recovered to 8.5% in 2017 (Atta Mills, 2018). A World Bank (2018) report on Ghana attributes the growth phase as in part due to higher prices for Ghana's main commodity exports, notably

gold and cocoa, and the start of commercial oil production in 2011, while the slowdown reflected a combination of declining commodity prices, energy rationing, and a major fiscal crisis in 2013.

Geiger et al. (2019) note other determinants of growth since 2000, including structural improvements, particularly in infrastructure and financial development, stabilising inflation policies, the real exchange rate and financial stability. Gyimah-Boadi et al. (2012) concur, noting that Ghana has made substantial investments in infrastructure, including in roads and energy, and also highlighting significant strides in social services, including the introduction of national health insurance, a capitation grant for pupils in education, and a school feeding scheme, all of which were already in place by 2012.

The consensus is that Ghana's growth momentum helped it to reduce poverty. Ghana's Human Development Index rose 27% between 1990 and 2016 (UNDP, 2018) and the country achieved the first Millennium Development Goal (MDG) of reducing the national poverty rate by more than half, from 52.7% in 1991 to 24.2% in 2012 (World Bank, 2018). The World Bank diagnostic identifies two main factors for the rapid and steady decline in poverty – increased agricultural production and human capital development, especially through investment in education. According to the Human Development Index, Ghana has achieved good progress across a range of social indicators. For example, average life expectancy rose by five years to 62, the share of births attended by skilled personnel rose from 40% to 74%, under-five mortality declined by more than half, gender parity was achieved in primary education, and gross primary completion rose to over 100% for both boys and girls by 2016/17 (UNDP, 2018).

Table 1 below provides the summary findings on the indicators tracked for Ghana from the final MDG report against each of the eight goals (UNDP, 2015). It shows that besides the first goal, Ghana was considered to have "largely achieved" an additional three goals (universal primary education, reducing child mortality, and developing a partnership for development), and made considerable progress on two more (promoting gender equality and empowerment, and combating HIV/AIDS, malaria and other diseases). Two goals were not achieved, namely reducing maternal mortality and ensuring environmental sustainability, where poor performance on sanitation improvements held Ghana back.

Table 1: Summary of progress on the Millennium Development Goals

Goal	Summary assessment	Reasoning
Goal 1: Eradicate extreme poverty and hunger	Largely achieved	The proportion of people living in extreme poverty was halved by 2006. On average this was achieved in both urban and rural areas and in seven regions.
Goal 2: Achieve universal primary education	Largely achieved	The gross enrolment and completion rate targets have been exceeded, but net enrolment remains a challenge, improving by less than a percentage point from 2008/9 to reach 89.3% in 2013/14.
Goal 3: Promote gender equality and empower women	Not achieved, but significant progress	Gender parity has been achieved in pre-school education and was on track at primary and high school levels and in private tertiary institutions. The proportion of women representatives in Parliament rose marginally to 10.9% in 2012. Women's access to non-agricultural wage employment rose from 25.4% in 2006 to 30.5% in 2013.
Goal 4: Reduce child mortality	Largely achieved	The under-five mortality rate improved from 122 per 1,000 live births in 1990 to 83 in 2012, but was well short of the MDG target of 40. Infant mortality fell marginally from 57 to 53 per 1,000 live births between 1994 and 2012, but was short of the target of 22.

Goal 5: Improve maternal health	Not achieved	The institutional maternal mortality ratio fell from 216 per 100,000 live births in 1990 to 144 per 100,000 live births in 2014, short of the global target of 54 per 100,000 live births in 2015. Overall maternal mortality is thought to be higher when non-institutional maternal deaths are considered. An official survey in 2008 reported an average maternal mortality ratio of 451 deaths per 100,000 live births for the seven preceding years. The same ratio for least developed countries was 442 in 2015.
Goal 6: Combat HIV/AIDS, malaria and other diseases	Not achieved, but significant progress	National HIV and AIDS prevalence fell from 3.6% in 2007 to 1.3% in 2013, but regional disparities persist. Malaria remains the leading cause of mortality and morbidity in Ghana. It accounted for 32.5% of outpatient attendance and 48.8% of under-five admissions in the health system.
Goal 7: Ensure environmental sustainability	Not achieved	The target of halving the proportion of people without access to safe water was achieved (standing at 22% in 2012). The sanitation target was missed by a wide margin. In 2012, 84% of people did not have access to improved sanitation, while the target was 48%. Improved sanitation refers to a flush toilet linked to a piped sewer system, a pit latrine or improved pit latrine, or a composting toilet
Goal 8: Develop a global partnership for development	Largely achieved	Aid flows fell from 6.9% of GDP in 2009 to 2.8% in 2014, following achievement of middle-income status. However, by 2014, public debt had risen to 67.2%, from 36.6% in 2009. By 2014, mobile and internet usage had increased, with 1.15 mobile subscriptions per inhabitant (from 0.126 in 2001) and 18.9% of the population having an internet subscription (from 0.15 in 2000).

Source: UNDP, 2015

However, as noted by Gyimah-Boadi et al. (2012), significant challenges and deficits are still present. Atta Mills (2018, p. 1) referred to the "Ghanaian paradox" to describe the contrasts between a vibrant, growing economy with solid investment rates and reasonable macro stability, and one that is at the same time afflicted with crushing (especially public) indebtedness, skewed income distribution, underfunding of social programmes and social tensions. Both Gyimah-Boadi et al. (2012) and Atta Mills (2018) point to the lack of proper implementation of economic reforms and policy decisions as key obstacles to Ghana's economic growth and as reasons for its continuing development challenges.

The rest of this section will focus on these challenges, as the main background to the context in which UK aid's Ghana portfolio was designed and implemented. We privileged the topics particularly related to the programming choices made by UK aid, namely the development goal of leaving no one behind, achieving inclusive growth and developing Ghana's private sector, the impact of the discovery of oil on governance and development, and the political economy.

#### Stubborn Social Challenges

The United Nations Economic Commission for Africa (UNECA) African Social Development Index report (UNECA, 2016) bemoans the fact that positive economic growth in Africa over the past two decades has not yet translated into meaningful social development. The report notes that structural transformation under way on the continent, driven largely by capital-intensive sectors, has not created sufficient productive employment to raise people's standard of living and create the conditions for inclusive and equitable development. Unequal access to social and economic opportunities and inadequate social protection have also limited the capacity of many individuals to contribute to and benefit from economic growth in their country.

Over the period of the review (2011 to 2019) over 60% of UK aid expenditure was on interventions to address challenges in especially the health, education and social protection sectors in Ghana. One programme, the Millennium Villages Project (which ran from 2012/13 to 2016/17), was the implementation in Ghana of a multidonor 'big push' approach to achieving the Millennium Development Goals through simultaneous investments across sectors in several African countries. The theory – closely associated with economist Jeffrey Sachs – was that such a push would generate synergies, making it more effective (Cabral et al., 2006). The approach, and how to assess it, has garnered significant attention in economic development and sector literature, <sup>2</sup> as well as in development blogs and the media,<sup>3</sup> and as such was included in our literature review. In Ghana, the Millennium Villages project was implemented in a cluster of communities housing 26,500 people in northern Ghana, to the cost of over £11 million. The Ghana project replicated similar projects in nine other African countries supported by a range of donors, after pilot programmes in Kenya and Ethiopia in the early 2000s. In Ghana, however, DFID also commissioned a longitudinal evaluation that included qualitative and quantitative data collection across the development goals and from sizable project and matched control groups before and after project implementation. The evaluation (Barnett et al., 2018) found that whereas there had been noticeable change in the villages over the project period with an attributable reduction in multidimensional poverty, road and electricity improvements, greater access to public provision of services and growing cash needs, the project was not costeffective, fell short of producing a synergistic effect and overall, had not yielded sufficiently positive results and did not allow the poorest to escape the poverty trap (Barnett et al., 2018). A subsequent study, using the data collected during the evaluation and published towards the end of our review, has found that the project had small or null results including for core welfare indicators such as monetary poverty, undernutrition and child mortality (Masset et al., 2020).

#### Some key social indicators are lagging

While Ghana has achieved many development gains since 1990, not all key social indicators have shown good improvement, as shown in Table 1 above. Even when the MDG reporting team considered a goal to have been largely achieved, there were problematic aspects. Ghana achieved key goals on eradicating extreme poverty and hunger, but not consistently in all regions. It improved gross primary enrolment in schools, but net enrolment barely moved between 2008 and 2014.<sup>4</sup> And while it had improved gender parity at school level, improvement in the workplace was less pronounced. Moreover, as noted above, key goals on sanitation and on maternal and child mortality were not achieved (despite good progress on the latter).

The World Bank (2018) found that Ghana has lagged behind its peer countries on key social indicators, such as sanitation (which also affects health indicators) and tertiary education. On average only 14.9% of the population had access to improved sanitation in 2014-2016, while the average for sub-Saharan Africa was 30% (UNDP, 2015a). In education, Ghana still lags behind its peers in quality and in the share of over-15-year-olds who have completed tertiary education, at only 1.4% compared to the 5% average for lower-middle-income countries.

#### Slowing poverty reduction

Ghana's rate of poverty reduction has slowed since 2006. Cook et al. (2016) reported that the annual poverty reduction rate between 2006 and 2012 was 1.1 percentage point per year, slowing to 0.8 of a percentage point between 2012 and 2016. However, the rate of extreme poverty reduced from 16.5% to 8.4% in the same period. Households in rural areas continue to have a much higher average rate of poverty than those in urban areas (37.9% versus 10.6%).

#### Inequality has increased

While reducing poverty, Ghana has not succeeded in lowering inequality, which has risen steadily since 1992. Many authors emphasise that this is a critical challenge for Ghana as it will affect the sustainability of its growth, social progress and democracy. In Ghana, the Gini coefficient rose from 37 in 1992 to 41 in 2013 (Ghana ranks 49th

Calculated from expenditure data provided by DFID Ghana.

See for example Clemens et al. (2011), Nature (2012), Callister (2018) Mitchell et al. (2018), Masset et al. (2020).

See for example McKensie (2011), Starobin (2013), Barnett (2018).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Net enrolment refers only to pupils of official primary school age, whereas gross enrolment includes pupils of any age.

out of 185 countries, where number one is South Africa with the highest inequality). In Ghana, inequality within certain regions is growing and is now higher than between regions. The Upper West region has the highest level of inequality in the country and the largest increase in inequality since the 1990s. The lowest level of inequality is found in the Greater Accra region. Inequality also increased within rural areas, and the north of the country as a whole also now has high levels of inequality (Cook et al., 2016).

Molini et al. (2015) caution that persistent inequalities threaten future development progress, given the strong link between economic growth and poverty reduction, and the tendency of higher inequality and polarisation to translate into a lower growth elasticity of poverty reduction, or the degree to which poverty decreases as per capita income rises. They posit that it will now be difficult to achieve sustained progress in poverty reduction and shared prosperity without broadening the reach of the development process to those people who have so far been left behind.

#### Spatial inequality is especially stark

In its Northern Ghana Human Development Report, UNDP (2018) brings into sharp focus the reality of spatial inequality. Poverty reduction stalled in the northern regions, many of which have large numbers of people living beneath the national poverty line of GHS3.6 (or about US\$0.8) per day. The Upper West region has the highest incidence of poverty in the country: in many of its districts more than 80% of the population lives below the national poverty line. The Human Development Index for the region was computed to be 0.116 for 2014, far below that for Ghana overall (0.575) and for the Western region (0.455) in 2013. Molini et al. (2015) reported that one out of three poor people lived in the northern rural areas, while in 1991 it had been only one out of five.

Although there have been significant policy reforms in health and education, and some increases in access, many authors have noted budget constraints, difficulties in improving quality and, in some instances, lack of equitable access. The World Bank (2018) reported that education spending was fragmented, with a budget driven primarily by the wage bill rather than by strategic objectives. Despite efforts to establish a performance-based budget, policymakers have not been able to improve equity, retention rates and the efficiency of the system.

Blampied et al. (2018) used the 'leave no one behind' concept to understand which groups (geographic, social, economic) are lagging furthest behind in access to services and why, and to focus on solutions that explicitly benefit these groups. They found that almost one-fifth of 13-to-15-year-olds in the Northern region have never had formal education, more than four times the national rate. In health, adequate basic service coverage for maternal and child health in the Northern region was under 50%, and there were just 2.1 health centres per 1,000 km².

#### Public spending and social policies

Blampied et al. (2018) argue that despite ambitious policies promoting equity and inclusion in both the health and education sectors, resources have not been allocated to match this intent. They posit that Ghana's highly competitive electoral dynamics have resulted in the pursuit of universal policies that are extremely ambitious. They cite the example of the national health insurance system's precarious financial situation and inefficiencies in its administration that have led to extreme delays in reimbursing health facilities and widespread and regressive 'informal charging'. Similarly, while they praise the rollout of free senior high school nationwide, they caution that this could harm equity unless more is done first to address the hundreds of thousands who will never enter school at all, or the millions of poor and vulnerable children receiving a sub-standard primary education before they even arrive at high school. While free schooling has been crucial to ensuring greater equity in access, public education systems have struggled to keep up with the magnitude of demand created by expansion.

A report by Oxfam (Oxfam et al., 2018) similarly expresses concern that Ghana has been moving away from universal health coverage in recent years, as resources do not match ambition, disproportionately impacting poor and marginalised groups. They note that the share of out-of-pocket payments in total health expenditure has grown, while coverage of the population under national health insurance, which is supposed to be universal, has stagnated at around 40%. This is combined with slow progress on improving and extending the reach of quality services, including qualified health workers and health facilities closer to people, especially in the poorest

regions. The World Bank (2018) reports that in Ghana, at 1.4% of GDP, public health spending is below the average of 2.3% for sub-Saharan Africa and 1.6% for lower-middle-income countries.

In social protection, however, the government's Livelihood Empowerment Against Poverty (LEAP) programme represents a key effort in the last decade to address inequality. Other efforts include capitation grants for public basic schools, feeding programmes and supplies for deprived schools, and the exemption policy for vulnerable groups under the national health insurance scheme (Oxfam et al., 2018). Cooke et al. (2016) agree that targeted programmes for the poorest, such as LEAP, have benefited the poorest disproportionately in recent years and may have contributed to the reduction in extreme poverty, in addition to multiple other factors related to the economy's transformation and urbanisation. Aryeetey et al. (2015) however argue that the poverty-reducing strategy of cash transfers to extremely poor households under LEAP is yet to have the necessary effect of averting increasing inequality and depth of poverty. They recommend a re-examination of Ghana's growth performance to make it more inclusive by ensuring that the benefits of growth are evenly spread through the generation of productive employment across all segments of the country. The reach of LEAP is still limited, estimated by Oxfam at 50% of the extreme poor (Oxfam et al., 2018).

#### Key challenges in achieving inclusive growth in Ghana

#### Government commitment to private sector development

The Ghanaian government's agenda for private sector development was articulated over the review period by the Private Sector Development Strategy 2010-2016. It aimed to transform Ghana into a more productive, diversified and internationally competitive economy. The reforms were, however, characterised by weak coordination, a lack of political commitment, a breakdown in communication among stakeholders, and inadequate budget allocation (World Bank, 2013). As a result, key aspects of the private sector development agenda remained unfulfilled. Whitfield (2011) argues that the strategy failed to achieve much for domestic capitalists, and that while there was progress regarding government support for the private sector, little of it could be attributed to the strategy.

The government has since made a renewed commitment to the reform agenda and is developing a programme of cross-cutting policy and regulatory reforms aimed at diversifying the economy, creating a conducive business environment, and facilitating job creation. It has prioritised macroeconomic stabilisation, investment in both physical infrastructure and human capital, and the creation of a sound business environment. While Ghana has made some progress against some of these policy objectives, the literature suggests that on others there may be significant challenges ahead.

#### A structural change in output and labour shares

Besides its rapid growth between 2005 and 2012, the Ghanaian economy also underwent a structural change in terms of output and labour shares, hinting at economic diversification. Services replaced agriculture as the largest sector of the economy. The share of employment in agriculture fell from 62% in 1991 to 42% in 2015 as it rose from 28% to 43% in services. Meanwhile, industry saw its share decline to the level where it had been in 1960, just 5.5% of GDP, as labour moved straight into the services sector. This shows in a strong sectoral contribution of services to growth, while the contribution of manufacturing is barely visible for most years. The shift of labour into services is also associated with rapid urbanisation (Molini et al., 2015).

The growth in services did not stem from productivity increases within the sector, as productivity in services has been declining since 2005. Geiger et al. (2019) note that the growth contribution of services stems instead from the fact that the overall size of the sector was large (a level effect) and growing (an effect of structural change). They confirm that most of the labour freed up by productivity increases in agriculture did not find higher-productivity employment opportunities elsewhere. Instead, the sector component that absorbed most labour is wholesale and retail trade, with the economy's lowest productivity and with disputable potential to boost sustained growth. This, the authors emphasise, may be because the freed-up labour supply does not have the skills to enter high-productivity services.

#### Structural change did not result in more quality jobs

Much of the literature concurs with Aryeetey et al. (2015) that the shift in dominance from agriculture to services should not be misconstrued as a structural transformation towards Ghana's ambition of an economy that provides high and secure incomes and improves the livelihoods of the people. Only structural change towards higher value-added sectors, and upgrading of technologies in existing sectors, is expected to allow for better work conditions, better jobs and higher wages.

A study by the African Centre for Economic Transformation (ACET) in 2014 confirms that, besides not being associated with productivity increases, sustained output growth in Ghana has also not been matched by employment growth, and the growth that has occurred was not in high-quality jobs. With only about 24% of the labour force in the formal sector, informal employment dominates. Youth unemployment doubled between 2006 and 2012, from 6.6% to 12.9%. Baah-Boateng et al. (2013) note that besides the slow rate of job creation, precarious employment dominated and the working poverty rate in the labour market was high.

Honorati et al. (2016) make a strong case that more productive and inclusive jobs are central to sustainable economic growth and modernisation, and to political and social stability. They note that while Ghana has been successful in moving people from agriculture to off-farm self-employment activities, the challenge is to increase the productivity of the self-employed, reduce their income vulnerability, foster more wage work, and create a middle-income class of workers. Aryeetey et al. (2015) suggest that weak job growth and rising inequality are indications of the urgent need for a rethink of Ghana's growth strategy. Policymakers need to acknowledge that growth is a necessary condition, but it can only pass the sufficient condition test if it translates into the generation of productive and higher-earning jobs.

#### The main potential drivers of inclusive growth and their constraints

There is no clear consensus in the literature about what will drive structural transformation towards inclusive jobrich growth in Ghana. Honorati et al. (2016) suggest that Ghana needs to diversify its economy through gains in productivity in sectors like agribusiness, transport, construction, energy, and ICT services. They note that rapid urbanisation has generated increased demand for processed food products in terms of both quantity and quality. The agro-processing sector is underdeveloped to meet local (and global) demand and offers opportunities to create productive jobs and increase exports.

Manufacturing and limitations to its growth: Many point to the manufacturing sector as the obvious solution. The African Development Bank (2019) believes that growth driven by a dynamic manufacturing sector can create more jobs than growth driven by any other sector. It notes, however, that Africa's potential for industrialisation is limited by the premature deindustrialisation in recent decades. It asks a critical question: how can African countries tip the scale in favour of manufacturing and reap the benefits of structural change and rapid economic growth?

The view of Breisinger et al. (2011) is that the initial conditions of manufacturing in Ghana limit the sector's role in transformation, unless agricultural growth is also accelerated to provide cheap raw materials. Importantly, they believe agricultural growth must be broad-based, and must involve closing the existing yield gaps for major staple crops and productivity growth in the livestock sector.

Research by Davies et al. (2015) notes different challenges with manufacturing in Ghana. It shows that Ghanaian manufacturing firms that existed in 2003 performed poorly over the ten years between 2003 and 2013, a continuation of poor performance from the 1990s. The World Bank, in a 2013 survey, found that access to finance and key aspects of infrastructure were experienced as major business constraints by firms (World Bank, 2013). Overall, it argues, there are not many opportunities for *transformative* private sector investments in some sectors (mining, tourism, retail, construction, water and sanitation, and manufacturing). This is because it would require

Total employment increased by 3.5% a year on average between 2000 and 2010 (with most of the new jobs in the informal sector). In 2010, seven out of ten jobs were estimated to be vulnerable, while only one out of five jobs could be considered as productive jobs that meet the standard of decent work.

<sup>6</sup> Employment in the informal sector increased from 83.9% of total employment to 86.2% between 2000 and 2010, with a corresponding decline in the share of public sector employment from 7.2% to 6.4% and formal private sector employment from 8.9% to 7.4%.

several years before the necessary conditions could be put in place. For example, manufacturing would require significantly improved access to competitive energy, finance, trade facilitation and skills.

Small and medium enterprises and limitations on their growth: Small and medium enterprises will be critical to Ghana's private sector transformation (World Bank, 2013). However, a 'missing middle' phenomenon appears to characterise the private sector in Ghana. Tybout (2014, p. 1) defines this as: "When policies are imperfectly enforced, producers tend to stay small in order to fly under the government radar, avoiding taxes and costly regulations. Some high-productivity firms do grow large, anticipating that the costs of doing so will be more than offset by the extra operating profits associated with a large customer base, access to the legal system, and modern factory technologies."

The World Bank (2013) argues that public financing and capacity building, technical support adapted to the sector in which they operate, and risk-sharing and specialised finance facilities are needed to grow the small and medium enterprise sector. It also makes the argument for transformational foreign direct investment in agribusiness, which would bring tangible benefits in terms of employment, technical know-how and managerial skills, as well as access to new markets. However, many factors hamper Ghana's ability to attract sizeable (domestic or foreign) investment: macroeconomic instability, infrastructure deficiencies, difficult access to land, weak managerial and entrepreneurial skills base, market size, cost of labour, exchange rate and openness to trade (Yakubu et al, 2019; World Bank, 2013).

Khan (2010) notes that sustaining growth requires institutional solutions to address market failures. If the relevant market failures are primarily the result of weak property rights, the solution would be to focus on governance reforms that strengthen property rights.

The creation of high-quality jobs in vibrant small and medium-sized firms, and in new large industries, also requires the development of human capital to supply the demanded labour. In this regard, there is consensus that Ghana needs to accelerate improvements in the quality of education and skills as well as access to secondary and tertiary education (Baah-Boateng, 2013; Odonkor et al., 2018; World Bank, 2013). This will require refocusing on the quality of core education and the development of cognitive/non-cognitive skills. Beyond basic education, technical and vocational education and training (TVET) and entrepreneurship programmes need to be refocused.

#### Public institutions in Ghana

In the early post-independence period, Ghana's public institutions were hailed as among the best and most efficient in Africa. Following the military overthrow of the government in 1966, the effectiveness of public institutions began to decline steadily. Despite waves of largely donor-funded public sector reform programmes during the past three decades to improve core areas of state functionality, most public sector institutions remain largely ineffective. The World Bank (2018) notes that institutional reforms designed to promote economic development, strengthen the investment climate and improve the quality of public management have generally been undermined by weak policy coordination and implementation. The Bank identifies three major weaknesses in the delivery of public services: 1) poor institutional capacity of ministries, departments and agencies to formulate and implement policies for service delivery, 2) inadequate support from central agencies, and 3) limited coordination between sector institutions – structural inefficiencies that have contributed to low levels of service quality in frontline entities.

The literature provides many reasons for weak public institutions in Ghana. A key view from Abdulai (2018) is that it is not the lack of competent Ghanaians or poor remuneration, but rather the partisan political environment that produces a large turnover of senior staff and technocrats whenever governments change, undermining professionalism, continuity, long-term planning orientation, learning and innovation in the public sector. The politicisation of the bureaucracy has meant that while bureaucrats have a high degree of power by virtue of the role they play in policy formulation and implementation, the incentive structure places them in a dilemma with regard to toeing the line of the political elites in the party in power and remaining professionals. In most cases, socially and economically feasible decisions proposed by bureaucrats have been replaced by more politically feasible alternatives through fear of losing political power (Oduru et al., 2014).

#### Political economy and public institutions

Appiah et al. (2017) argue that the nature of the political settlement in Ghana, described as one of 'competitive clientelism', is central to understanding the country's limited success in improving the effectiveness of public institutions. In view of the credible threat of losing power to excluded factions in competitive elections, policy and reform initiatives tend to be driven largely by 'visible' outcomes that will ensure short-term political survival, rather than by their potential to enhance the effectiveness of state institutions. Atta Mills (2018) points to the 'winner takes all' political system in Ghana as a key factor, where the successful presidential candidate gets the right to appoint ministers, presidential staffers, managers and board members of all parastatals and, more importantly, to award contracts. Elections are contested on promises of infrastructure projects, utility price reductions, the elimination of (school) fees etc.

In this political environment, policy discontinuities across ruling coalitions are often the norm, undermining the impact of reform initiatives that require a longer time horizon to bear fruit. Ampratwum et al. (2018) illustrate how the political settlement shapes governance in the education sector at sub-national levels in Ghana. The authors note that while discourse has included a focus on quality, this appears to have been outweighed by the political imperatives of providing more tangible goods via access and quantity of provision.

Such promises, however, are short-term. Williams (2017) examined project completion in 2017 using a dataset of over 14,000 small local government projects in Ghana from 2011 to 2013. He estimated that approximately one-third of projects started were never finished, consuming nearly 20% of all local government capital expenditure. He theorises that project non-completion is the outcome of a collective choice process in contexts of limited resources, in which multiple political actors bargain over the distribution of a limited number of discrete, targeted projects. Coalitions around which projects to implement are unstable, as actors do not make credible commitments. Since project construction happens over a period of time, this time-inconsistency leads some projects to be interrupted mid-construction when collective expenditure priorities shift to new projects. The malaise of unfinished projects is not confined to local contracts, but pervades the system.

#### Reforming public institutions

In this environment, bringing about change requires more than technocratic advice (Appiah et al., 2015; Osei et al., 2015; Kahn, 2010). Osei et al. (2015) posit that support for reforms is more likely to have the desired impact if donors focus on fostering engagement with multiple stakeholders with the incentive and influence to support reform. Donors should also deal with how power and resources are distributed and pay attention to how the political dynamics matter for when reforms gain traction (Appiah et al., 2015). Donors can support influential civil society groups working on governance and anti-corruption reforms to mount political pressure and influence the restructuring of the constitutional rules in a manner that promotes inclusive politics, resource distribution and accountability.

Khan (2010) argues that while many good governance reforms (property rights enforcement, rule of law, anticorruption and political accountability) are desirable in their own right, they are insufficient to address important market failures and are in any case difficult to implement. Sustaining growth requires specific institutional solutions to important market failures that can be implemented in particular political settlements. The question then is to identify policy and institutional instruments for addressing market failures that can be adequately enforced in a particular settlement, given existing enforcement capabilities or feasible improvements in enforcement capabilities through targeted 'developmental governance' reforms.

How reforms are approached within institutions also matters. Roll (2013) and Leonard (2010) describe how depending on the capacity and commitment of frontline managers to devise and enforce problem-solving solutions to local problems helps local systems to function effectively, even in contexts where gross ineffectiveness in service delivery is the norm. Such localities (whether within an organisation or geographical) are described in the literature as "pockets of effectiveness". Abdulai et al. (2019) propose that in the context of Ghana's competitive clientelist political settlements, interventions that focus on system-wide reforms at the centre are unlikely to yield the desired results. A more realistic agenda would be to support the emergence and

maintenance of such pockets of effectiveness. This could take the form of nurturing multi-stakeholder governance arrangements or developmental coalitions at the regional and district levels.

Abdulai and Mohan (2019) illustrate how pockets of effectiveness work in **health service delivery** in Ghana's Upper East region. They list factors and mechanisms that contributed to addressing maternal mortality, such as: the presence of a dynamic regional health director able to lead on strong vision statements relating to maternal mortality improvements, an agreement with the Ghana Health Service headquarters that created incentives for health workers to remain in the region, the ability to stand up to political and other interference on postings, a more equitable distribution of staff, more effort to train, deploy and retain nurses, offering certificate awards to recognise hard work, better monitoring and supervision, and enforcement of senior management performance contracts.

In a 2019 paper, Abdulai and Hickey (2019) researched Ghana's **Ministry of Finance**, declaring it a pocket of effectiveness that has maintained a relatively high degree of performance over the past three decades in delivering on its mandate, although with variations over time. According to the authors, this is explained in broad terms by the *coupling* of structures within the wider political settlement with more 'internal' organisational factors, such as a positive organisational culture, committed and motivated staff, and training and international networking opportunities. The paper explains that periods of high performance shared three main characteristics. First was the relative *longevity* in ministerial leadership as well as the *nature* of ministerial leadership, with the ability of more technocratic ministers to resist political pressures and engage in effective political bargaining.<sup>7</sup> This supports the literature that in contexts of personalised forms of governance, public sector agencies can enhance their effectiveness, not by isolating themselves from politics but instead by cultivating "strong political relations" and engaging in various forms of "political bargaining" with powerful political and bureaucratic forces (Roll, 2013).

Second, the ministry's success has hinged over time on elite cohesion within the ruling coalition and the resulting relationships between the executive and senior bureaucrats in the ministry. However, in a political system characterised by competitive clientelism, the ruling elites are not encouraged to build bureaucratic capacities and an existing pocket of effectiveness can be easily dismantled when the opposing party comes to power.

Third, donors can play an influential role, although it is neither the amount of aid nor the strength of aid conditionalities that matter in shaping the impact of external development assistance, but the extent to which the interests/incentives of domestic political elites and external actors are aligned. The limits of external actors in pushing for reforms that are at variance with the interests of domestic political elites is illustrated in significant off-budget expenditures in election years, under IMF programmes with strict structural benchmarks.

# 3. Common challenges of oil and gas revenue governance in sub-Saharan Africa and Ghana

A key event in Ghana's economic trajectory was the discovery of commercially exploitable oil and gas reserves off the country's coast. Ghana's reserves are not large by global standards but can make a significant contribution to the country's development trajectory if managed well. The purpose of this section of the literature review is to explore this context for Ghana, providing information on the country's oil and gas sector and how the management of the sector compares with lessons learned from comparable contexts.

The authors use the term 'technopols' to describe ministers who had not only the needed technocratic expertise, but also strong political influence within the ruling coalition.

#### Finding oil and gas in Ghana

Ghana has been an oil producer since the early 1900s, with small-scale production in the Tano and Keta Basins. In the 1970s the Saltpond field came on line (Skaten, 2018). It was, however, only after the discovery of offshore deposits in the Jubilee field in 2007 that Ghana emerged as a commercial producer of oil and gas (Van der Ploeg et al., 2011; Skaten, 2018). Production started at the Jubilee field in 2010, followed by the TEN and Sankofa<sup>8</sup> fields in 2016 and 2017 respectively. The government has approved drilling in the greater Jubilee field.<sup>9</sup>

Ghana has four oil basins, three offshore and one, the Voltaian basin which covers 40% of Ghana's land mass, onshore. The largest offshore basin is the Western basin, where the current commercial fields are. Estimates put Ghana's oil reserves at between 1,700 (Haglund, 2015) and 4,000 million barrels of oil (Van der Ploeg, 2011; Gkolemi, 2018). Nigeria's reserves, by contrast, are estimated at 38 billion barrels and Saudi Arabia's at 265 billion barrels. In per capita terms, Ghana has an estimated 160 barrels per person, while Nigeria has 240 per person (Van der Ploeg, 2013).

Tullow Oil Ghana is the operator for the Jubilee and TEN fields, with the Ghana National Petroleum Company (GNPC), Kosmos Energy, Anadarko and Petro SA as partners across the two fields. The Sankofa field is operated by ENI, with Viton and the GNPC as partners (Skaten, 2018).

Production and further exploration of the TEN fields, which are located on the maritime border with Côte d'Ivoire, were affected from 2011 until 2017 by a maritime border dispute between the two countries. In 2014 Ghana turned to the Tribunal of the Law of The Sea (ITLOS) to resolve the issue. After first determining in 2015 that existing drilling operations could continue, ITLOS ruled in favour of Ghana in 2017, opening up the possibility of exploring further fields in the area (Skaten, 2018).

Production from Ghana's gas reserves has been slower to come on stream. It is expected that gas will replace oil in power production in Ghana. The Atuabo gas processing plant (operated by Ghana National Gas Company, a subsidiary of the GNPC) went into operation in December 2014 with flows from the Jubilee field. The World Bank provided loans and financial guarantees to the Sankofa field development because of the contribution it is set to make to the electricity sector, which is a major constraint on economic growth (Skaten, 2018).

Over the last two years new blocks have been offered for exploration. In January 2018 ExxonMobil was granted the rights to conduct exploratory work in partnership with the GNPC, and in mid-May 2018 the Ministry of Energy announced it would call for bids for the right to explore up to nine new blocks off the west coast, with the first six to be offered in the fourth quarter (Key Facts Energy, 2018).

In February 2019, the Ghana government announced the discovery of further commercial reserves in the Deepwater Tano Cape three points block in the TEN fields. The expectation was that production from this field could more than double Ghana's crude oil production by 2023 (from 169 million barrels a day to 420 million barrels) (Ministry of Finance, 2019).

In tandem with the scaling up of exploration and production, the government is looking to bolster downstream refining capacity to supply petroleum products to the West Africa region. Earlier liberalisation of the Ghana petroleum product market (in 2005) has provided a foundation for growth, but it is only after the discovery of oil that the market growth took off fully. Since 2009 the number of companies in the downstream market has grown by 144%. The energy ministry announced plans in January 2018 to build a new 150,000-bpd oil refinery over the next four years (Key Facts Energy, 2018, Skaten, 2018).

#### Impact of oil and gas on Ghana: realised and potential

Oil is credited with fuelling Ghana's growth spurt in 2010/11. Overall, GDP growth accelerated from 7.9% in 2010 to 14% in 2011. Non-oil GDP growth rates were only 0.5 percentage points higher in 2011 compared to 2010 (IMF, 2015). However, with the decline in oil prices, by 2014 the difference between overall and non-oil growth was as little as 0.1 percentage points. Oil and gas-related revenue as a share of government receipts increased from 5.9%

<sup>9</sup> In the Mahogany and Teak fields.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> The Twenneboa, Enyenra and Ntomme (TEN) field and the Sankofa, Gye and Nyame (Sankofa) field.

in 2011 to 11.6% in 2014, with the largest contribution (51% of oil revenues) being from the government's share in oil production. The second-largest share was from corporate tax (29%) and then from royalties (19.7%) (IMF, 2015).

Another immediate effect of the development of the oil and gas fields was the diversification of exports from two commodities (gold and cocoa) to three, with the addition of crude oil. In 2015, these three accounted for about 70% of total exports (Gkolemi et al., 2018). However, the development of the oil industry has also increased imports, spanning a wide range of products and capital goods.

The government's capital expenditure in the early years of production did not increase with increased revenue (IMF, 2016). Rather, as set out in a report by the African Development Bank and the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation on natural resource revenue management in Africa, it was associated with a sharp increase in public sector salaries because of a new personnel remuneration policy that standardised pay across the sector (the 'onespine policy') (AfDB and BMG, 2015). This is in contrast to what an International Finance Corporation report projected would be the most productive use of oil revenues (Gkolemi et al., 2018). The report estimated that the effects of the oil and gas sector at full production from the Jubilee, TEN and Sankofa fields would be much larger on GDP than employment. If oil revenues were used to upgrade infrastructure, it would increase labour productivity, economic competitiveness and income. If these benefits are fully achieved, the authors estimate an increase of 0.33 percentage points (or an additional US\$75 billion) on GDP growth between 2015 and 2030 compared to a scenario in which the oil and gas sector was never developed.

In absolute terms, Ghana's reserves are relatively small on a global scale. Early estimates placed Ghana approximately 50th in the world in terms of barrels of oil (Van der Ploeg et al., 2011), but this predated later discoveries, including the Deepwater Tano Cape three points block discovery announced early in February 2019. In any event, given Ghana's income level, the revenue earned from oil can comprise a sizeable portion of GDP and government revenue, but this is significantly dependent on oil prices. Exactly what the impact could be differs between sources. Estimates (published before the latest discoveries) range between 20% and 40% of government revenue at peak production (and between 8% and 21% in the first ten years). Estimates of contribution to GDP are from below 6% to 9% of GDP (or 1.5% to 3.7% in the first ten years) (Van der Ploeg et al., 2011; African Development Bank and Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation, 2015; Haglund et al., 2015). How beneficial it will be will depend significantly on decisions made in the past and decisions that will be made in the future on the management of Ghana's natural resource wealth.

#### Governance framework for oil and gas revenue management in Ghana

In Ghana, all mineral resources belong to the Republic of Ghana, with ownership vested in the country's president. The GNPC has been a player in Ghana's petroleum industry since its establishment by law in 1983, after the discovery of the small Saltpond field, as a regulator and a commercial entity (in line with Brazil's Petrobras, from which the Ghanaian government received technical advice at the time) (Skaten, 2018; Hickey et al., 2015).

Hickey et al. (2015) note that when larger-scale oil production started in 2010, there was an acute shortage of technical skills at all levels, and the capacity needs of various institutions responsible for managing the sector were considerable. It was only a year after oil had started to flow that the dual commercial and regulatory role of the GNPC was broken up. Hickey et al. (2015) and Skaten (2018) both make a convincing case on how the role and capacities of the company shifted with changes in government. The National Democratic Party, which came to power in 2008, removed the GNPC's regulatory mandate for both the upstream and downstream sectors in 2011, leaving it as a commercial operator in the upstream sector. This was after earlier allegations of corruption in the awarding of oil contracts under the previous government, when the New Patriotic Party was in government.

A new regulatory body, known as the Petroleum Commission (PC), was established by law in 2011. The Ghana Petroleum Revenue Management Act (2011) established an independent, civil society-based Public Interest and Accountability Committee as an oversight mechanism as well as two funds to be used for the portion of petroleum revenue that was not entering the national budget, namely the stabilisation fund and the heritage

Constitution of Ghana, 1992, Section 257 (6).

fund. The DFID programme supporting the management of oil revenues, one of the programmes scrutinised in ICAI's review of UK aid to Ghana, included activities to build capacity in the PC, the finance ministry, the Ghana Revenue Authority, the Bank of Ghana and civil society to implement the Act. According to the Act, 70% of the seven-year average of petroleum revenue enters the budget directly. A maximum of 21% is allocated to the stabilisation fund. A minimum of 9% is allocated to a heritage fund for future generations. The Act determines that these percentages are subject to review every three years.

In 2016, the Petroleum (Exploration and Production) Act, 2016 (Act 919) (the E&P Act), was passed to replace the 1984 legislation that had, up to that point, regulated oil exploration and production. Among other regulations, local content regulation has been in place since 2013. DFID has provided support for developing and implementing the E&P Act.

#### Common challenges in oil and gas revenue management

An abundance of natural resources does not necessarily translate into accelerated economic or human development (Lundgren et al., 2013). The African Development Bank and Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation (2015) found that while natural resource wealth contributes significant export earnings for almost half of the economies in sub-Saharan Africa and while real GDP per capita growth for these economies has been higher than for other African countries since 2000, the translation of the resource rents into higher living standards for populations has been slow.

Van Der Ploeg et al. (2011) in their paper on harnessing oil revenues in Ghana, Lundgren et al. (2013) in an IMF paper on managing natural resource wealth in sub-Saharan Africa, and the Collaborative Africa Budget Reform Initiative (CABRI) in its 2015 keynote paper supporting a dialogue on the management of natural resource revenues in Africa, offer good summaries of the (interrelated) reasons why resource-rich countries may suffer from the resource curse. The challenge in Ghana for the fiscal and governance regime associated with its oil windfall is to avoid these traps and to use the oil wealth to promote sustainable economic growth and provide for future generations. We reflect six policy issues identified in these sources and other literature that are central to determining how well oil and gas wealth supports a country's development.

#### Consuming resource wealth now or in the future

An early question policymakers in resource-rich countries must address is how much of the resource wealth to spend now versus later. Devoting all revenues during extraction to current consumption in the economy is inequitable, but postponing the consumption benefits into the future is equally so (Collier and Venables, 2008b). The optimal profile of when resources will enter the economy to improve the well-being of citizens depends on what the return is of spending it now, versus what the rate of return is if the revenue is invested into different kinds of assets. In addition, countries should be concerned about whether the economy can absorb high spending now (CABRI, 2015).

In many sub-Saharan countries, given capital scarcity, the priority is often to orient public spending towards investment, especially in economic infrastructure and human capital (Van der Ploeg et al., 2011; Lundgren et al., 2013; CABRI, 2015). In Ghana, oil revenue is largely directed to the budget, but a heritage fund has been set up. The decision on how much should be allocated to this fund is taken by the legislature on advice of government, regulated by law.

For a long time, the *permanent income* model or hypothesis dominated policy thinking. The model involves limiting total spending each year to the value of the interest on the total known resource wealth, whether extracted or not (Collier and Venables, 2008b). A variation of the permanent income model is to place the resource flows from natural assets in a fund and only consume the interest on the fund. This leads to continued spending once the revenue flows have ceased but avoids borrowing against future resource revenues and leads to a slow build-up of consumption (Collier and Venables, 2008b). In both models, rather than a temporary inflow of resource revenue, annual consumption can increase permanently (all other things being equal) and boom and bust cycles become easier to avoid (given the volatility of resource revenues).

However, Collier and Venables (2008) and Lundgren et al. (2013) argue that this approach may make more sense in already relatively wealthy economies like Norway than in a developing country. In the latter it will result in future generations being significantly better off than the current generation. For inter-generational equity reasons, and because oil revenue can be used to improve developing countries' infrastructure up front, putting them on a higher growth path, it therefore makes sense to allocate more of the revenue to current generations (as the 2011 regime set up by the Ghana Petroleum Revenue Management Act did in Ghana).

While these are arguments for spending oil wealth sooner, a counter-argument is the risk that the sudden inflow of oil wealth will negatively affect the existing economy. A common problem for countries after the discovery and exploitation of their resource is that their manufacturing and agricultural export sectors, such as cocoa in the Ghanaian case, become uncompetitive. Hence gains from the burgeoning oil and gas industry risk being offset by losses of capacity in, and output and revenues from, other sectors (the so-called Dutch disease) (AfDB and BMGF, 2015; CABRI, 2015). The challenge is to assess the rate of additional spending at which the negative consequences for other sectors begin to offset the economic and social benefits gained from spending the oil wealth (CABRI, 2015; Lundgren et al., 2013).

#### Managing the volatility of resource revenue

Resource revenues are unpredictable. Oil price fluctuations complicate macroeconomic management and lead to procyclical economic policies (in which governments spend more when the economy grows and less when it stalls) and boom and bust cycles. The macroeconomic volatility is considered to be an important contributor to the 'resource curse', while wide swings in government spending make spending less productive and effective.

Governments in oil-rich economies must decide on how much to save in a stabilisation or resource fund. Such funds operate on the simple principle that when prices are high relative to an established benchmark resource, proceeds flow into the fund and are invested in foreign assets. When prices are low, the funds are withdrawn.

Many different types of sovereign wealth or stability funds operate in resource-rich countries. The establishment of these funds has become a standard component of the package of advice on the management of natural resource revenues: since 2005 at least 40 funds have been created. In Africa, Algeria, Angola, Botswana, Chad, Equatorial Guinea, Gabon, Kenya, Libya, Mauritania, Nigeria, Rwanda, São Tomé and Principe, South Sudan and Tanzania have funds of one nature or another (CABRI, 2015). In sub-Saharan Africa the funds are still relatively small, since establishing a fund and consistently paying into it when prices are high can be difficult to achieve in countries where expenditure needs are immediate.

Another question is what risk profiles petroleum revenue savings and stabilisation funds should assume and whether their investments should be mostly offshore or onshore. CABRI (2015) argues that if the purpose is to accumulate long-term savings for use by future generations, the fund can accept a relatively high level of risk with the expectation of a higher long-term return (such as investing in long-term securities). If the purpose is to stabilise government revenue in the event of falls in commodity prices, investments will need to be more liquid and less risky. Furthermore, if stabilisation is the main intent, such funds should invest mostly in foreign financial assets to insulate the economy from the effects of boom cycles. There should be clear rules governing when to pay into the fund and when to withdraw from it (CABRI, 2015). There are many examples of failure to set appropriate rules or to enforce those that are set, including in Ghana, where withdrawals were made from the stabilisation fund even though oil prices were still high (Kojo, 2019). Commonly, the technical managers of funds often struggle to stand up to strong political pressures, especially during election periods or instability. Transparency and accountability measures governing sovereign wealth funds are therefore critical, and have been supported by DFID in Ghana.

Stability funds are not the only option for managing volatility and may not be the most efficient. As for heritage funds, whether the revenue flows are sufficiently large to merit a fund is an issue. Alternatives may be that surplus funds could be held on a long-term basis in the foreign exchange reserve account of the central bank (CABRI, 2015; Lundgren, 2013), provided that clear rules are in place to manage fiscal and macroeconomic stability more generally. Generally, a medium-term fiscal framework that can help anchor medium-term targets is considered essential, even when wealth or stabilisation funds have been established (CABRI, 2015; IMF, 2012; Lundgren 2013).

#### Choices in the use of funds

Once the choice has been made between spending now or saving for the future or for stabilisation, the next decision is on whether to spend on investment projects or consumption. Policymakers need to make spending choices that promote long-term fiscal sustainability, avoid the deterioration of the non-resource economy and generate a return.

In capital-scarce countries the payoff from certain investments (such as in economic infrastructure) can be quite large, hence a substantial share of resource revenue should be allocated for this purpose. This is, for instance, the argument that Gkolemi et al. (2018) make for Ghana. However, spending on human development, such as on education and health, can also yield high returns, and is necessary to ensure inclusive economic development (AfDB and BMGF, 2015). Spending on improving security and to strengthen property rights and address crime and corruption can also yield returns. Therefore, although most resource revenue should generally be used for capital spending, the precise balance between capital and current spending (and between investing in savings or spending now) must be made on a country-specific basis (AfDB and BMGF, 2015; Lundgren et al., 2013). In Ghana, at least 70% of the oil revenues that are transferred to the budget must be used for capital investment in 11 priority areas: human resources, agriculture, welfare, education/health, water/sanitation, institutions/governance, alternative energy, transport, rural development, security or the environment. The Africa Centre for Energy Policy (ACEP), a civil society think tank working on natural resource exploitation and revenues in Africa and supported by UK aid, has identified several problems in the way the budget funds are used (ACEP, 2018a). These include spreading the funding too thinly over many projects, so that projects are not completed or suffer delays and cost overruns, weak project selection, weak procurement systems and poor quality of work on projects, all reducing the impact of the funds spent.

#### Transparency and accountability in the management of resource revenues

Van der Ploeg et al. (2011), Lundgren et al. (2013) and CABRI (2015) discuss the impact of resource revenues on accountability. Governments can become less accountable to their citizens when they rely on resource revenue, which can be captured by elites. Resource revenue both increases the need for and reduces elite incentives to build the strong institutions necessary for broader wealth creation.

To combat corruption, increase accountability and promote government effectiveness, the international community and advocacy groups have been promoting transparency and accountability as the remedy for misappropriation and mismanagement of revenues. Countries have been urged to join the Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative (EITI) and to make relevant changes in legislation (Epremian et al., 2016).

Discussions on whether transparency is effective in ensuring sound natural resource revenue management have so far been dominated by empirical studies and evaluations of EITI's performance (Epremian et al., 2016). To date these studies have not shown that EITI has had substantive results. There are a number of possible explanations for these disappointing results, including the limited amount of time since EITI was established and implemented in different countries, and the fact that EITI addresses only one among multiple pathways for corruption and mismanagement of extractive resource revenues. Epremian et al. (2016) note that wider research into the relationship between transparency and quality of governance and levels of corruption indicate a positive correlation between release of information, good governance and reduced levels of corruption.

#### Political economy and resource revenues

The size and exhaustibility of natural resource wealth raise difficult incentives (Van der Ploeg et al., 2011; Lundgren, 2013; CABRI, 2015), which has led donors and international agencies to recommend that countries in sub-Saharan Africa with new-found oil wealth establish sovereign funds (as discussed above), a strong oversight role for constitutional oversight institutions such as parliament, and high transparency.

Some authors, however, sound a cautionary note that the character of formal institutions per se matters much less than the ways in which deeper forms of politics and power relations shape how institutions, both formal and informal, actually function in practice. Raveh and Tsur (2018), for example, note how re-election-seeking politicians are myopic, which leads to budget deficit biases, with a debt build-up. Resource windfalls exacerbate

this (AfDB and African Union, 2009; Raveh and Tsur, 2018). Gyimah-Boadi and Prempeh (2012) warned that severe deficiencies in contemporary Ghanaian politics, together with possible aggravation of the country's patronage-fuelled democracy and acrimonious political competition on account of the new resource, should give cause for caution, despite the crafting of policies, legislation and institutions to govern the oil sector and oil revenues. Some aspects of the actual management of resource revenue in Ghana, including not following the rules established on resource flows at the national level and not using funds for projects channelled to local levels to undertake the projects (ACEP, 2018a), make this warning ring true.

# 4. (Beyond) aid partnerships in transition countries

Transition is a process that entails changing an existing aid relationship from one that relies on a donor-recipient paradigm to one that recognises the inherent equality of a development partnership. A central driver behind the changing nature of UK aid to Ghana is that both the UK-Ghana partnership and Ghana are in transition. On assuming office in January 2017, President Nana Akufo-Addo announced his vision for a 'beyond aid' agenda that would reduce the country's reliance on official development assistance (ODA) in favour of domestic resource mobilisation and alternative sources of development finance (including private sector investment).

The term 'transition' is used and understood in a variety of ways: it describes both a change in the relationship between donor and recipient countries as well as the experience of countries that move up the income ladder. For the purposes of this literature review, transition is broadly defined as the process by which donor countries seek to change their relationship with recipient countries using a range of ODA and non-ODA instruments. There is no single approach to, or outcome of, transition, which is highly dependent on the specific context of both the donor and the recipient. In general, however, transition is more often than not marked by a decrease in ODA in the form of grants and an increase in technical assistance and/or loans, equity investments and guarantees (ICAI, 2015 and 2016). Transition often, but not necessarily, means a decrease in total amounts of ODA and finance, for instance from multilateral development banks, becoming less concessional in nature (Calleja and Prizzon, 2019).

#### Definitions of and approaches to transition

Transition is, by definition, a process of transforming the aid relationship, as opposed to exit (whereby donors withdraw their in-country presence and phase out all forms of bilateral funding). But donors adopt different approaches to transition based on their own political contexts and development policies. Mawdsley, Savage and Kim (2014) point to the 2011 Fourth High Level Forum on Aid Effectiveness in Busan as a turning point: 'traditional' donors sought to build relationships with emerging powers as development partners – and, in the process, shifted the emphasis from aid effectiveness to development effectiveness. This shift "implies a broader focus on 'development finance' rather than the previously more restrictive definition of ODA as a distinctive flow" (Mawdsley et al., 2014, p. 4). The aim is a 'post-aid' reality. In addition, these partnerships are increasingly based on shared interests, and the "pursuit of mutual economic benefit is emerging as a common objective of bilateral aid to middle income countries" (Australian Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, 2018, p. 25).

Donors employ a wide variety of terms to describe 'transition' countries. A few examples include: rising/emerging power (DFID), frontier economy/economic horizon country (Foreign Office and Department for International Trade), more advanced developing country (European Union), global development partner (Germany), economic partnership country (Australian Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade), non-150 account relationship (United States), and graduate (World Bank).

The Overseas Development Institute (ODI) identified three broad approaches to transition across OECD-DAC donors, which lie on a spectrum from no or ad hoc approaches to formal strategies and criteria. This is summarised in the graphic below.

Figure 1: A proposed classification of development partners' approaches to transition from bilateral development programmes

No approach to transition (caseby-case approach) (e.g. France, Germany, Japan, Republic of Korea, Sweden)

Indirect or informal approach to transition (e.g. Australia, the UK, the US)

Formal approach to transition (criteria and/or policy) (e.g. the EU, Switzerland)

Source: D'Orey and Prizzon, 2019

#### Dimensions of transition

The literature shows that donors more often than not continue to spend ODA resources throughout a transition process, albeit in different quantities and through different mechanisms. The following table outlines three dimensions of transition, which can be thought of as areas of decision-making for donors to consider when transitioning their development partnerships.

Table 2: Dimensions of transition

Quantity of ODA spent	Mechanisms for spending ODA	Geographical focus of spend
<b>Draw down:</b> Continued use of the same bilateral instruments, but with a decrease in the volumes of ODA. <b>Example:</b> Sweden, Norway and Denmark in South Africa circa 2008.	Specialisation: Concentration of ODA in specific sectors.  Example: DFID's transition in Indonesia, 2011 and Sweden, Norway and Denmark in South Africa circa 2008	Trilateral/ triangular cooperation: Working with a partner country to deliver assistance to third countries.  Example: DFID working with India to deliver projects in Africa, for instance Kenya.
Phase out: Decrease in bilateral financial aid (grants) until it is entirely phased out.  Example: DFID's transition in India, 2015.	Technical assistance: Increase in technical cooperation/assistance funding rather than grants or loans.  Example: DFID's transitions in South Africa, India and China.	Regionalisation: Working with the country in their region, including trilaterally.  Example: Transition from DFID South Africa to DFID Southern Africa.
Fewer grants, more loans: Shift away from grant funding to soft (concessional) loans.	<b>Cross-government:</b> ODA spent through various government ministries or instruments.	<b>Internationalisation:</b> Working with the country on their role as a global donor.
<b>Example:</b> Germany's transitions in India, China, Morocco and Indonesia.	<b>Example:</b> DFID's transitions in China, India and South Africa and re-entry into Brazil.	<b>Example:</b> DFID's transition from a bilateral programme to 'working with China in the world'.

#### The UK's approach to transition

DFID's approach to transitioning its development partnerships with 'emerging' or 'rising' powers has shifted over the past nine years, since the publication of the 2010 Bilateral Aid Review in 2011 (DFID, 2011). DFID subsequently identified the need for a transition offering as early as 2012: in oral evidence to the International Development Committee (IDC) in December of that year, DFID's then permanent secretary Mark Lowcock stated that "as we [DFID] graduate countries, it is important that we do it in a phased way and move to a different sort of relationship, rather than simply say 'that's it: we're no longer interested in you'" (IDC, 2012). In 2014 the then secretary of state, Justine Greening, stated in another IDC hearing (quoted in IDC, 2015): "we are not in a marathon here where a country starts off poor and then we get to the end of the race and it is suddenly developed. It is more like a relay race... We need a transition strategy."

In 2013, the Chief Economist's Office produced a working paper recommending that DFID develop a theory of change to help reassess its offer as country needs change, given that "graduation decisions and the use of multilateral instruments are determined by separate and sometimes ad hoc decision processes" (Dercon et al., 2013). When DFID's Country Poverty Reduction Diagnostics were introduced in 2014 for each bilateral programme, the Chief Economist's Office recommended using these as a proxy for a theory of change on transition at country level.

The 2016 ICAI transition review identified that DFID had no clear strategy for managing transition processes. This was based on case studies of India and China (with data collected during country visits), as well as South Africa and Indonesia. Up until 2008, DFID had in place a strategy for working with middle-income countries which focused on their indispensable role in achieving the Millennium Development Goals (DFID, 2004). The strategy was not replaced after it expired in 2008. DFID nevertheless continued to work with middle-income countries, primarily through the Global Development Partnership Programme (up to £50 million per year from 2011 to 2015), which focused on China, India, Brazil and South Africa. This was run by the Emerging Powers team at DFID's headquarters, established in 2011 following a call by the then secretary of state, Andrew Mitchell, to forge new partnerships to tackle global challenges.

In 2015, the IDC published a report entitled *The Future of UK Development Co-operation: Beyond Aid* (2015), which was the result of an extensive public inquiry. The committee noted that while UK grant aid plays a crucial role, and will continue to do so in future, new forms of development co-operation are necessary, especially in middle-income countries, and new ways of working are necessary to tackle global problems.

In 2017/18, DFID designated China, India and South Africa as 'development partnerships', distinct from its traditional bilateral country programmes. As part of its 2018/19 Strategic Directions work, DFID subsequently designated seven 'rising powers' countries/regions: China, India, South Africa, Brazil, Indonesia, Turkey and the Gulf region. The new DFID Country Development Diagnostic (CDD), created in 2018, has a rising powers category that "focuses on the HMG objectives for the country, drawing on the full CDD guidance and the separate guidance on their impact on poorer countries and global public goods" (DFID, 2018).

In 2019, DFID developed six 'working principles for transition,' which it has asked each country office team to consider when putting together its new operational/business plans. The principles are: strengthening governance and institutions, supporting civil society and the private sector, using a variety of instruments and influencers, engaging across government and UK institutions, sustainability across strategies and programmes, and transparency with the UK public, governments and partners in country.

Although Ghana has not been included among DFID's new 'rising power' countries, it is considered a priority transition country for DFID, alongside Nigeria (ICAI, 2019a). DFID Ghana is shifting its focus away from large-scale resources transfer towards technical assistance and a partnership centred on economic development investment, trade and strategic political cooperation. Ghana, having reached lower-middle-income status in 2011, presents an opportunity for enhanced cross-government collaboration between DFID, the Foreign Office (FCO) and the Department for International Trade to pursue the UK's 'mutual prosperity' agenda. This also involves other government actors including CDC, the Private Infrastructure Development Group and UK Export Finance. Mutual

prosperity refers to the UK government's approach to using UK aid to generate economic and commercial benefits both for recipient countries and for the UK (ICAI, 2019b).

#### Other country-specific approaches

Germany's approach to transition is not based on formal indicators or criteria, and countries remain eligible for ODA funding from BMZ (Germany's ministry for development) until it decides to end assistance. When countries transition to middle-income status, bilateral ODA does not usually cease. Instead, BMZ revises the financing mechanisms or quotas allocated to different sectors (ODI, 2019). Germany's approach to transition is also informed by BMZ's strategy on engaging with global development partners. As part of this, upper-middle-income countries are still entitled to receive grants under certain conditions, particularly when contributing to the resolution of complex global challenges such as climate change and global food security (BMZ, 2015).

A joint evaluation commissioned by Denmark, the Netherlands, Norway, and Sweden in 2008 found that the aid transformation strategies of the four donors generally involved greater attention to phasing in new forms of cooperation than phasing out ongoing projects, although this was later reversed by both the Dutch and the Danish (Slob et al., 2008). Transitions from countries that remained important bilateral partners (for example South Africa and India) involved three components:

- 1. phasing out of 'traditional' development cooperation
- 2. phasing in of new forms of ODA-financed activities more suitable for fostering bilateral relations based on mutual interests
- 3. phasing in of new types of non-ODA cooperation, whether it be political, commercial, scientific or cultural.

Despite an earlier focus on transition (or transformation), the Dutch government decided in 2011 to reduce its overall budget for development cooperation by cutting the number of countries receiving aid from 36 to 15. This was driven by a desire to focus on areas and countries where the Netherlands has a comparative advantage, but was also an attempt to reduce the Dutch budget deficit. The government commissioned an evaluation of the exit process, which noted that the Dutch minister "aimed at continuing the political and economic cooperation with former partner countries", but no strategy on how to do so has been articulated (MFA IOB, 2015, p. 7).

In the case of the United States, the approach to working with middle-income countries is based on an "opportunity to make a transition from foreign assistance funding from the U.S. government to a deeper trade and cooperation partnership more reflective of the countries' shared interests" (CSIS, 2012). Like in the UK, the USAID approach to transition includes a strong focus on bringing other US government departments into the equation. Past transitions have been based on political and budgetary decisions, rather than on development realities (CSIS, 2012, p. 6).

Australia is seeking to transition some of its partnerships, for instance in Indonesia and Vietnam, by moving away from "supporting development results directly and towards knowledge-based assistance designed to support policy reform, build institutional capacity and raise the quality of national development spending" (DFAT, 2018). As part of this, Australia is shifting away from funding infrastructure projects in favour of assisting its partners in accessing multilateral development bank loans. A recent evaluation of Australian aid to support economic partnerships with Asian middle-income countries found that this approach to transition is helping to meet the evolving needs of both Indonesia and Vietnam (DFAT, 2018).

In 2011 the European Union introduced its Agenda for Change, in which it announced a policy of 'differentiation' to recalibrate aid and development cooperation with middle-income countries and to address the balance of its overall portfolio. The policy resulted in the European Union targeting its resources towards low-income, least developed and fragile states and shifting its relationship with middle-income countries in "pursuit of a different development partnership based on loans, technical cooperation or support for trilateral cooperation" (European Commission, 2011). The European Union's approach to more advanced developing countries is to "strengthen partnerships for sustainable development on the basis of mutual interests" (Di Ciommo et al., 2018).

#### Triggers for transition

#### The distinction between transition and graduation

Transition is not to be conflated with graduation, which occurs when a country reaches a specific, predetermined income threshold (a more objective measure than is generally used to determine when to transition an aid relationship). Currently, a country is removed from the list of ODA-eligible recipients when its income per capita exceeds the World Bank's high-income threshold (at US\$12,375 in 2019) for three consecutive years (OECD DAC, 2014; World Bank, 2019).

Multilateral development banks generally have two financing windows: one for low-income countries and one for middle-income countries. A country's income status and whether it has graduated (or reverse-graduated, if its economy worsens) determine which types of lending it has access to. Under the World Bank's 2018 capital agreement, for instance, borrowing countries reduce their portfolios once they reach the Graduation Discussion Income (GDI), a base income per capita threshold of \$6,895 (current level). Reaching this level will trigger a discussion on graduating from assistance.

Although graduation and transition are not synonymous, donors tend to maintain a degree of flexibility once a trigger has been activated. For instance, in the case of the International Bank for Reconstruction and Development (IBRD), which lends to middle-income countries, "graduation is not an automatic consequence of passing an income threshold but is based on whether a country has reached a level of institutional development and capital-market access that enables it to sustain [long-term development] programs" (Morris and Portelance, 2019, p. 2). The World Bank capital agreement affirms the need for continued lending to countries that cross the GDI threshold for two main reasons: first, the impact of these countries on global public goods, such as climate, and second, the importance of building capacity in countries and regions where high levels of poverty still exist (World Bank, 1960). This is especially important in middle-income countries with high income inequality, and where many sub-national areas fall well below the GDI threshold.

There have also been recent attempts to make the transition from the International Development Association (IDA), which lends money on concessional terms (as well as offering significant levels of debt relief), to IBRD lending smoother and more gradual. As part of this, IDA is now beginning to provide transitional support to countries that have graduated (from IDA), the latest being Bolivia, Sri Lanka and Vietnam. IDA recognised in 2018 that despite their graduation, these countries were still facing complex challenges and, in addition, there were uncertainties at the time about IBRD's financial capacity (World Bank, 2018a). IDA therefore agreed to provide support equal to two-thirds of the resources these countries received in 2017.

This flexibility is important in oil- and gas-rich economies such as Ghana, Nigeria and Papua New Guinea, whose high dependence on natural resources means that changes in commodity prices can have a significant impact on gross national income (GNI) per capita. Updating the base and methods for calculating the size of the economy and growth in Ghana's and Nigeria's national accounts had direct implications for their analytical classifications and even funding eligibility. Virtually overnight in November 2010, Ghana's GNI per capita crossed the IDA operational threshold as a result of the updated figures (D'Orey and Prizzon, 2019). Ghana remains an IDA country, but it borrows on blend credit terms, which means that it is IDA-eligible based on per capita income levels and also creditworthy for some IBRD borrowing.

#### An increase in aid to middle-income countries

As outlined above, transition often means a reduction in most types of ODA, with a decrease in grant aid and a shift to technical assistance and less concessional lending. Recent data shows, however, that overall levels of ODA to middle-income countries are rising at the expense of ODA spend in least developed countries (Dodd, 2019). This has also resulted in only a marginal rise in the amount of ODA spent in the countries that are at risk of being left behind. The relative rise in ODA to middle-income countries may seem surprising, given that donors ostensibly reduce aid spending in transition countries (most of which are middle-income or upper-middle-income countries) in order to broaden cooperation in other areas, including beyond ODA (Calleja and Prizzon, 2019). But research has highlighted the trend of moving away from an emphasis on recipient country benefits

towards the pursuit of mutual benefit as the motivating factor for development cooperation, most often in middle-income countries where the potential benefits of economic return are higher (Keijzer and Lundsgaarde, 2018).

#### Which indicators serve as a trigger for transition?

Income level is a threshold for graduation. In the case of transition, income level is also a determinant in the sense that most (but not all) transition countries are middle-income or upper-middle-income countries. While income level largely triggers the decision to transition, donors decide when and how to transition based largely on their domestic political priorities and the relative (geo)strategic importance of the recipient in relation to their own national interest (Calleja and Prizzon, 2019). In light of this, determining a clear set of metrics or indicators on exactly when to transition is challenging, as they are highly context-specific.

According to the American think tank Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS), US policy is not clear about when to reduce ODA to a country and replace the aid-driven aspect of the relationship with trade and cooperation. CSIS (2012) argues that introducing "a strict set of metrics for the process is ultimately not feasible and attempting to develop one is asking the wrong question. The US government should nevertheless, to the extent possible, make this decision-making more transparent and predictable, so as not to leave others, including its own officials, in a lurch."

The EU's differentiation policy has raised similar challenges. One area of contention has been the selection of criteria to determine continued eligibility for grant-based bilateral aid. The European Commission and Council of Ministers focused on income and size of economy as key indicators, while the European Parliament suggested additional criteria related to poverty indicators (Herbert, 2013). Another area of contention centred on the list of countries included in and exempted from the differentiation policy, and indeed on whether to allow exemptions in the first place. EU institutions engaged in several individual debates over whether to exempt specific countries, specifically South Africa, Ecuador, Peru, Colombia and Cuba (Herbert, 2013). South Africa was ultimately exempted from the policy and remains the second-largest recipient of ODA through the EU's Development Cooperation Instrument, surpassed only by Afghanistan.<sup>11</sup> One of the stated reasons behind the exemption was that South Africa did not have access to a separate regional fund (Herbert, 2013).

The trigger for transition can also be influenced, if not determined, by the recipient country. In the case of India, the transition can be described as 'recipient-induced'. In 2003, the Indian government outlined in the annual budget speech that India must become a "non-aid-dependent country". As such, India would only accept government-to-government bilateral ODA from five countries (UK, US, Russia, Germany, Japan) and the EU. In total, 22 bilateral donors were directed to channel their ODA through non-governmental organisations (NGOs), UN agencies or other multilateral institutions (Price, 2004). Some of these donors (including Denmark, Norway and Sweden) had reduced headline levels of aid to India in the 1990s and were already seeking to broaden their bilateral relationship with India beyond aid.

In Indonesia, the government passed a series of laws (including the Law of Finance No. 17/2003 and the Law of National Treasury No. 1/2004) which limit the size of foreign aid to Indonesia, capped at no more than 3% of the national annual budget. This is to ensure that Indonesia does not become overly aid-dependent, and that its development policies are not driven by international donors.

#### Managing transition partnerships

Several key sources have focused on identifying a variety of success factors for how to effectively manage a transitioning partnership. These include the 2016 ICAI transition review, guidance from the Danish Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MFA, 2015) and a series of studies on transition conducted by ODI. The conclusions from these have been summarised in Table 3 below.

Table 3: Good practice in transition relationships

Area	Success factors and sources
1. Timing and pace	ICAI transition review: Allow enough time and avoid setting a standard timeframe – every context is different.
	<b>Denmark MFA:</b> An orderly exit or transition takes a minimum of three years in cases where there is limited interest in strengthening and expanding wider bilateral relations and up to five years where there is strong interest in transforming the partnership, including, for instance, expanding into commercial areas of cooperation.
2. Consultation	<b>ICAI transition review:</b> A transparent and participatory process with key stakeholders on the recipient and donor sides, with enough time for joint planning and negotiation.
	<b>Denmark MFA:</b> All exit strategies and plans should be developed in consultation with relevant national partners. The consultations should cover overall aspects of the country programme and of each specific sector/theme. 'Do no harm' must be paramount throughout.
	<b>ODI:</b> Hand over responsibilities to the government and/or other development partners while taking time to develop this process.
3. Communications	<b>ICAI transition review:</b> High-level communication of transition decisions to partner countries, done in partnership with the embassy.
	<b>Denmark MFA:</b> Proper and timely communication which includes a clear focus on the rationale and objectives for exit. Exit plans should be based on the concept of partnership and mutuality.
	<b>ODI:</b> Communicate the decision to exit in advance to relevant stakeholders – ensure the plan is communicated to all key stakeholders, including the partner country government, effectively and in advance of the execution of transition.
4. Planning and negotiation	<b>Denmark MFA:</b> Develop a clear plan and stick to it while allowing flexibility for partnership and mutuality. A task force should be established, which oversees the monitoring of all activities pertaining to the closure of development cooperation activities.
	<b>ODI:</b> Plan well ahead and take a flexible approach during transition – this includes mapping out projects to be phased out and seeking to transfer responsibility to other actors.
5. Ownership	<b>ICAI transition review:</b> Decentralisation of the transition management process, which allows country teams flexibility in how the process is handled.
6. Staff retention and motivation	<b>ICAI transition review:</b> Retain experienced staff (international and national) for the exit process, to ensure continuity in interpersonal relations with key partner institutions.
	<b>Denmark MFA:</b> Issues concerning the retention and motivation of staff during the transition must be paramount. Clarity on the timing and conditions of the exit, as well as the continuity of senior posted staff, proves important in maintaining staff morale and active engagement.
7. Commitments	<b>ICAI transition review:</b> Fulfilment of ongoing commitments is important and is linked to best practice partnership principles.

8. Financial flexibility	ICAI transition review: Donor flexibility to adapt the budget, which implies going beyond a natural phase-out approach to identify needs for adjustments in current agreements to ensure sustainability.  ODI: Diversify the set of instruments being used: phasing out bilateral programmes does
	not mean exiting the country – there is growing demand for technical assistance and policy assistance during the transition phase.
9. Catalytic funding	<b>ICAI transition review:</b> Focus on catalytic funding using limited remaining resources to ensure good quality finance to middle-income countries.
10. Capacity development	<b>ICAI transition review:</b> Identify institutional capacity of partner country to cope with exit.
	<b>Denmark MFA:</b> Institutional support should be consolidated and focused on depth rather than breadth, with technical capacity development during the phase-out period to ensure results are sustainable. Support in the form of technical assistance, and other elements of internal capacity development in partner organisations and institutions, require a longer period to achieve visible results.

#### Advice from UK civil society to the UK government on managing transition

In 2018, the UK Sustainability and Transitions Working Group, <sup>12</sup> made up of a group of UK NGOs, published a critique of DFID's approach to transition, drawing on their research and advocacy efforts. This critique extended to DFID's working principles for transition, outlined earlier, and led to the Working Group proposing its own set of principles (RESULTS UK and STOPAIDS, 2019):

- 1. Use a nuanced and broad set of criteria to determine when and how transitions from ODA should be made. Look beyond purely economic factors to consider elements such as public health indicators, political will, reaching the most marginalised, and institutional capacity.
- 2. Establish a monitoring and evaluation framework for donor transition/withdrawal, including the development of 'Transition Readiness Assessments' for each DFID partner country.
- 3. Think about transition from the start of any investment so that when it happens sustainability is already embedded
- 4. Allow room for flexibility in the transition process, including using tools such as bridge funding for civil society in emergency situations.
- 5. Mitigate the risk of simultaneous transitions by considering the actions of other bilateral and multilateral donors.
- 6. Engage all relevant stakeholders, including civil society and other key development partners, to establish ownership for managing the transition process within the country itself.
- 7. Continue technical and financial support for the most marginalised through all relevant stakeholders to prevent a reversal of development gains.
- 8. Post-transition accountability, including in relation to other government departments such as the FCO.

#### Assessing the transition process

The OECD has proposed a three-component approach to transition and transition finance as part of a new toolkit (Kim et al., 2018), known as the 'ABC' approach (see Table 4 below).

The Sustainability and Transitions Working Group brings together NGOs, think tanks and academic institutions working fully or partially on issues relating to sustainability and transitions, or with an interest in sustainability and transitions, primarily in the global health arena. It is co-chaired by STOPAIDS and RESULTS UK.

Table 4: OECD transition finance toolkit approach

Component	Explanation	
Assessing	<ul> <li>What is the transition context in the country?</li> <li>What role are DAC members and partners playing in the transition context?</li> <li>How has access to financing for sustainable development been impacted by the transition?</li> </ul>	
Benchmarking	<ul> <li>What are the substitution effects between public, private, domestic and international resources as the country transitions?</li> <li>How does this substitution of broader flows compare with country peers undergoing similar transitions?</li> <li>What lessons and best practices can be drawn from other country contexts?</li> </ul>	
Counselling	<ul> <li>How can development partners help the phasing out of ODA and secure the progressive growth of other sources of financing (such as private or domestic)?</li> <li>How to increase the effectiveness of ODA, identifying the best and most innovative tools, policies and partnerships available.</li> <li>How can development partners design long-term support strategies that go beyond ODA?</li> <li>How can development partners provide support to avoid setbacks when ODA is no longer an option?</li> <li>What kinds of capacity building efforts (for example to allow trade and investment or domestic resource mobilisation) and promotion of transfers of all kinds (from private investment to technologies or knowledge) could be fostered by ODA to smooth the transition?</li> </ul>	

The OECD-DAC has recently launched new research to understand the implications of economic transition in recipient countries, which adopts the above ABC approach. The research focuses particularly on vulnerable countries – including least developed countries, low-income countries and small island developing states – and the challenges they face in accessing finance for sustainable development following graduation from a particular income status. This research highlights that the way in which donors use transition finance can disproportionately affect lower-income countries (not only middle-income ones), and therefore it is important to think about transition as early as possible. In a series of pilot studies on transition finance, the OECD Development Cooperation Directorate has highlighted the importance of designing long-term strategies during the transition process in order to overcome the finance challenge (Piemonte et al., 2019). This entails:

- Supporting countries to "build resilience against possible transition set-backs through good governance and social safety nets", including support for debt restructuring and management (Kim et al., 2018).
- Providing targeted support to enhance the competitiveness of the country, enabling self-sustained financing, which includes private sector development (Morris et al., 2018).

#### Outcomes of transition

Literature on the outcomes of transition is sparse because it is still a new phenomenon and empirical examples of completed transitions are still rare. Examining what development partnerships look like after a transition is complete assumes that there is a distinct moment of completion, which is not likely to be the case. The literature therefore focuses on what has been phased out, what continues as before, and what has been phased in (often the introduction of new financing mechanisms). In almost all cases, both for the UK and for many other OECD-

DAC donors, ODA (including bilateral financial aid or grants) continues to be part of the new development partnership in various ways.

#### Transition outcomes from a recipient perspective

Literature on how recipient countries experience and react to transition processes and outcomes is sparse, but a recent study by ODI (Engen and Prizzon, 2019) has analysed changes in development financing for countries transitioning from low- to middle-income status. The research, based on case studies of Egypt, Ghana, the Lao People's Democratic Republic (Laos), Nigeria, Pakistan, Papua New Guinea, Sri Lanka and Vietnam, identifies three main findings. First, the transition to lower-middle-income status does not necessarily lead to a loss of official assistance (international public finance), and most countries saw an increase in both ODA and other official flows (OOFs). This was true of five of the eight case studies, but not Ghana, Sri Lanka and Vietnam. Second, for the most part, the terms and conditions of financing get tougher, with a gradual shift to loans. Low-income countries generally benefit from both lower interest rates and longer maturities on official loans than middle-income countries. Third, resource allocation in most countries shifts towards infrastructure development. Infrastructure projects generally attract loans that are less concessional due to their potential returns, while funding for social sectors such as education and health tend to be supported by grants or other forms of concessional finance.

The **Ghanaian experience** with transition has been driven by the government's explicit commitment to reducing aid dependency and Ghana's transition to middle-income status. Overall, ODA to Ghana declined gradually from 2008 and fell sharply from 2013, largely due to the end of the Multi-Donor Budget Support arrangement. The UK, the Netherlands and Japan have significantly reduced their ODA to Ghana since 2011, and the Netherlands and Denmark have intentions to entirely phase out development cooperation in the near future (Engen and Prizzon, 2019). In general, Ghana's donors are pivoting towards promoting trade, investment and private sector development, while ODA flows from multilateral sources are targeted towards economic infrastructure (energy, finance and banking). Multilaterals have deprioritised agriculture and the social sectors, while bilateral donors have maintained the share of ODA allocations to the social sector in their overall flows to countries, but in lower volumes as the overall flows diminished (Engen and Prizzon, 2019). Increasing levels of bilateral ODA are also being channelled through NGOs, civil society and the private sector, and some donor countries are focusing on catalysing OOFs through development finance institutions, including the UK's CDC Group, Germany's KfW and France's Agence Française de Développement.

#### The importance of institutional capacity

Evaluations of donor exits and transitions have noted that the decision to transition often focuses too much on the financial capacity of countries, with less attention paid to the equally important aspect of institutional capacity. Slob et al. (2008) identified this challenge in all of their case study countries (Botswana, Eritrea, India, Malawi and South Africa), including, for example, the high turnover of key government staff in South Africa, the need for technical assistance in Botswana and the need for training and capacity building in India. In the few cases where planning made a clear assessment of institutional capacity, this led to more sustainable results. Successful transitions were reported, for example, in Botswana and India, which are no longer dependent on aid. In both countries, the government was either already managing activities or in a position to take over responsibility for activities relatively easily.

#### Increased choice and access to development finance

Another outcome of transition is the potential to gain access to a wider range of financing options. In the US, for instance, transition countries (so-called non-150 account relationships) no longer have access to traditional government-to-government assistance, but the result is often higher levels of trade and a more prominent role for other US institutions. These include the Overseas Private Investment Corporation, the Export-Import Bank and the US Trade and Development Administration, as well as other technical or educational exchanges not funded by the US government (CSIS, 2012).

From a recipient perspective, transition can thus result in greater choice. Referring to the 'age of choice', ODI found that "countries are welcoming this additional choice and see these trends as more positive than negative.

The benefits of greater choice were found to outweigh the potential costs of the additional fragmentation" (Greenhill et al., 2013, p. ix). Fragmentation in this case refers to donors spreading their assistance across multiple countries, rather than concentrating their ODA resources in a few priority countries. ODI defines two broad areas of assistance: traditional development assistance, meaning funding that meets the requirements of the ODA definition, and non-traditional development assistance, which comprises cross-border sources of finance provided with a public or philanthropic purpose and with a level of concessionality. This includes, for instance, development assistance from non-DAC donors, philanthropic giving, impact investment and climate finance. It is challenging to quantify the non-traditional flows precisely, but they are likely to be an increasing source of finance in countries moving towards the end of the donor transition spectrum, whereby ODA resources are entirely phased out (Greenhill et al., 2013).

In the case of Zambia, the country was able to gain access to international debt capital markets, as well as to Chinese lending (especially in the form of export credits). At the same time, the share of concessional finance from DAC providers in the overall financing mix decreased (Kim et al., 2018). In the case of Cabo Verde, which remains highly dependent on ODA despite its graduation from least developed country status in 2007, the OECD has recommended that other official flows be mobilised to strengthen the enabling environment for the private sector in commercially viable sectors, such as banking, tourism and transportation (Morris et al., 2018).

#### A lack of evidence on the transition to multilateral bodies

There does not appear to be any literature that specifically tackles the question of whether ODA delivered by multilateral institutions has advantages over bilateral aid when countries are in transition. Germany, however, has recognised that "multilateral development policy and the institutions responsible play an important role in the field of cooperation with Global Development Partners and complement other cooperation instruments" (BMZ, 2015). This is based on their ability to mobilise required funds, their expertise, influence and mandate to assist countries with their challenges, and their focus on providing platforms for "engaging in dialogue on an equal footing" to resolve global problems.

#### Risks and challenges of transition

The literature cited above highlights several risks inherent to whether recipient countries lose out from transition. These include:

- Aid-dependent countries that are of less strategic importance to the donor are the most vulnerable to aid reductions as part of transition (Zealand et al., 2012).
- Despite the need for 30 times the current aid levels in order to meet the new Sustainable Development Goals, aid 'rationalisation' has resulted in exits or transitions from countries that are still requesting continued development assistance (Sida, 2015).
- Rushed transition processes can result in a reversal of development gains, and the risk that donors are "throwing away a number of years of effort and huge amounts of investment" (Runde, 2011).
- Donor transition can but does not necessarily mean a decrease in ODA funding for social sectors. The literature on the health sector notes that countries have relied on budget support to increase expenditure in this area (D'Orey and Prizzon, 2019), but most bilateral donors started exiting budget support generally from about 2013. Donor exit from budget support "increases fragmentation in aid portfolios and lowers harmonization and coordination among donors", which can be compounded during transition processes. These exits therefore had negative consequences for areas that gained the most from the introduction of budget support, for instance in public expenditure for social sectors and macroeconomic performance (Orth et al., 2018).

There are also several risks inherent to the **process** of transitioning:

- Systematic and high-equality monitoring and evaluation of exit processes is rare. There is also a general lack of research and comparative studies of transition decision-making, planning or implementation (Calleja and Prizzon, 2019).
- Decisions are often driven by policy changes or budget constraints in the donor country, leading the development agency to act unilaterally and without due regard to protecting the ongoing relationship (ICAI, 2016).
- While developing countries may actively seek new relationships based on trade, investment or technology transfer, donor countries are not always responsive (Alonso et al., 2014).
- Donors often embark on transition processes without clear plans, objectives and realistic timelines (D'Orey and Prizzon, 2019).
- Transforming aid relations and broadening bilateral relations requires specialised staff with different competencies than those needed for phasing out traditional development cooperation getting this balance right can be difficult (Slob et al., 2008).

Two particular risks are worth noting in greater detail. First is debt distress (Kim et al., 2018; Morris et al., 2018). A significant challenge that countries face post-transition is high levels of debt. Zambia, formerly a major beneficiary of the Heavily Indebted Poor Countries and Multilateral Debt Relief initiatives in the early 2000s, is once again in a challenging situation when it comes to debt sustainability. Domestic public resources have not grown. Cabo Verde faces a similar challenge: the IMF has classified the country as being at "high risk" of debt distress, which in turn limits access to new loan financing. This debt distress is compounded by the fact that graduating countries no longer have access to as many concessional instruments as before.

Second is the loss of funding to civil society. The 2016 ICAI transition review identified the withdrawal of funding from civil society as being one of the greatest challenges facing recipient countries post-transition. The UK parliament's International Development Committee published a separate report raising "concerns about the impact of the decision on South African people, notably the loss of funding for civil society and for programmes to combat the high levels of sexual violence and HIV in the country" (IDC, 2013).

### 5. Conclusions

This literature review has looked at three related but separate topics to provide the ICAI review of the changing nature of UK aid to Ghana with a deeper background on the context in Ghana and for UK aid. We first reviewed selected literature on the socio-economic development context in Ghana, and the key challenges and opportunities, especially related to private sector development and inclusive growth. This review highlighted that while Ghana experienced very high growth in the period from 2005 to 2011, helping it to achieve middle-income status by 2011, this growth slowed down in the subsequent five years in the face of a macroeconomic crisis brought on by internal macroeconomic imbalances and an energy crisis, as well as external price shocks. The reversal of Ghana's growth fortunes reduced its ability to achieve poverty reduction, which slowed down. More pertinent to Ghana's development path is the fact that it has not been able to reduce inequality. Income inequality has increased since the 1990s. There is also high inequality between regions, with the northern regions experiencing much higher poverty rates, lower access to services and worse service outcomes.

The government of Ghana has signalled its commitment to self-reliance on its development path through the Ghana 'beyond aid' strategy. In response to this, and to Ghana's middle-income status, it has experienced lower aid flows. Its ability to self-finance its development path will significantly rely on whether it is able to turn its hitherto commodity-based growth to broad-based job-creating growth that will deliver quality sustainable

livelihoods to its citizens and address poverty and inequality. Our literature review has shown that there are deep challenges to achieving this type of growth. Macroeconomic instability, energy shortages, lack of access to finance, low foreign direct investment, weak trade facilitation and skills, and low firm capability, as well as continued low human capital development, are put forward in the literature as key constraints on developing a vibrant manufacturing sector that can deliver quality sustainable jobs. Authors point to agriculture and manufacturing that draws on Ghana's agriculture base and potential, as well as the information and communication technology sector, as possible drivers of growth in Ghana.

Ghana's growth spurt was partly, and between 2010 and 2011 almost wholly, due to its discovery and exploitation of commercially viable oil and gas reserves. After a slow start it has made rapid progress in setting up a governance framework for the sector and, importantly, for the revenues flowing from the sector, to ensure that its resource windfall is used well to put the country on a new development path. The governance framework it has put in place reflects many lessons learned from sub-Saharan African oil-producing economies, including on appropriate trade-offs between the use of funding to invest now, saving so as to be able to mitigate oil price volatility, and saving for future generations. It has also subscribed to global resource transparency frameworks, has constituted a civil society-based watchdog, and is publishing information not only on revenues, but also on oil contracts. There have, however, been instances where the production of oil and use of oil funding has been caught up in allegations of corruption and rule-breaking.

This is not unique to the oil and gas sector: our literature review also explored Ghana's progress on developing robust, sustainable institutions for public service delivery. It reflects that institutions are considered to have regressed since Ghana's independence, or at least not progressed significantly, despite a lot of investment by development partners and the country's government. There are many strands in the literature that draw connections between Ghana's political economy and the nature of its public institutions. One such strand draws on a political settlements analytical framework to help explain why formal institutions (as per the governance frameworks and law books) and how things work in practice can differ significantly. It argues that the competitive clientelist settlement in Ghana, in which a winner-takes-all incumbent government is at high risk of being unseated in the next poll, leads to short-term policymaking based on promises to supporting groups, efforts not to upset influential other stakeholder groups, and the significant periodic turn-around of high-level staff in government. Arguments have also been made that, given the Ghanaian context, there is likely to be a limit to this settlement because, among other things, civil society engagement is pushing the country more to a rule-driven settlement

Ghana's transition to a self-reliant upper-middle-income or high-income economy in which its citizens can fulfil their human potential in quality jobs, is therefore still under way. Its middle-income status and proclaimed desire to be self-reliant and enter more equal partnerships based on trade and cooperation rather than aid have, however, already led to a reduction in aid. In this, Ghana is increasingly seen as a transition country.

While several DAC donors, including the UK, are seeking to transform their aid relationships to middle-income countries like Ghana, few have identified clear pathways, trajectories or strategies for doing so. The UK's approach to transition has shifted over the past nine years, culminating in the development of working principles to guide transition planning processes at the country level. Other donors have a variety of approaches to transition, ranging from more informal to more formal. The trigger for a transition process is rising per capita income levels in recipient countries as they approach the ODA graduation threshold. In most cases, however, decisions on whether, where and when to transition are informed by national priorities (and in some cases a desire to focus more on areas where a donor has a comparative advantage, so as not to duplicate efforts). There is general recognition and agreement on the fact that traditional ODA spending is not sufficient to solve all development problems, especially those that involve global public goods.

# Bibliography

- 1. Abdulai, A-G., Mohan, G. (2019). 'The politics of bureaucratic "pockets of effectiveness": Insights from Ghana's Ministry of Finance'. *Effective States and Inclusive Development (ESID) working paper* no. 119. Manchester: ESID, link.
- 2. Abdulai, A-G., Mohan, G. (2018). 'The political economy of maternal healthcare in Ghana'. *Effective States and Inclusive Development (ESID) working paper no. 107.* Manchester: ESID, <u>link</u>.
- 3. ACEP. (2018a). Learning lessons from oil revenue investments in Ghana; An evidence-based impact study of oil funded irrigation projects. Accra: African Centre for Energy Policy (ACEP), supported by Oxfam and Norad, link.
- 4. ACEP. (2018b). *Is agriculture receiving its share of Ghana's oil money? Making a case for investment of oil revenues in agricultural development.* Accra: African Centre for Energy Policy (ACEP), supported by Oxfam, link.
- 5. AfDB and BMGF. (2015). *Delivering on the promise: leveraging natural resources to accelerate human development in Africa*. African Development Bank (AfDB) and the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation (BMGF), link.
- 6. AfDB and the African Union. (2009). Oil and Gas in Africa. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- 7. ACET. (2014). *Growth with depth: 2014 African transformation report.* African Centre for Economic Transformation (ACET), Accra and Washington, <u>link</u>.
- 8. African Development Bank. (2019). *African Economic Outlook 2019*. Abidjan: African Development Bank (AfDB) Group, <u>link</u>.
- 9. Alonso, J. A., Glennie, J. and Sumner, A. (2014). 'Recipients and Contributors: Middle income countries and the future of development cooperation'. *UN Department of Economic & Social Affairs DESA working paper no. 135* ST/ESA/2014/DWP/135, July, link.
- 10. Ampratwum, E., Awal, M. and Oduro, F. (2018). 'Decentralisation and teacher accountability: How the political settlement shapes governance in the education sector at sub-national levels in Ghana'. *Effective States and Inclusive Development ESID working paper no. 102.* Manchester: ESID, link.
- 11. Appiah, D. and Abdulai, A-G. (2017) 'Competitive clientelism and the politics of core public sector reform in Ghana'. *Effective States and Inclusive Development (ESID), working paper no. 82.* Manchester: ESID, <u>link</u>.
- 12. Aryeetey, E. and Baah-Boateng, W. (2015) Understanding Ghana's growth success story and job creation challenges, UNU-*WIDER working paper*, No. 2015/140. United Nations University, <u>link</u>.
- 13. Atta Mills, C. (2018). *Politics, policy and implementation: The 'Ghanaian Paradox'*. Africa in Focus, Brookings, July, <u>link</u>.
- 14. Australian Government Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade. (2018). *Investing in regional prosperity: Positioning the aid program to support Australia's economic partnerships in Asia*. Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, Canberra, October, p. 25, <u>link</u>.
- 15. Ayertey Odonkor, A., Asiedu-Nketiah, K., Brown, A., Oyemam, E. and Mamun Miah, M. (2018) *Human Capital Development and Economic Growth in Developing Economies*, <u>link</u>.
- 16. Baah-Boateng, W. (2013). 'Human capital development: the case of education as a vehicle for Africa's economic transformation', *Legon Journal of International Affairs and Diplomacy*, Volume 7 No. 1, pp. 31-55, link.
- 17. Baah-Boateng, W. and Ewusi, K. (2013). Employment: Policies and Options. Chapter 8 in: *Policies and Options for Ghana's Economic Development.* SSER, University of Ghana, pp. 190-221, <u>link</u>.
- 18. Barnett, C. (2018). 'Thumbs up or thumbs down? Did the Millennium Villages Project work?'. Oxfam Blogs, September, <u>link</u>.
- 19. Barnett, C., Masset, E., Dogbe, T., Jupp, D., Korboe, D., Acharya, A., Nelson, K., Eager, R. and Hilton, T. (2018). *Impact evaluation of the SADA Millennium Villages Project in Northern Ghana, Endline Summary Report.*ITAD, IDS, Participatory Development Associates and the London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, link.

- 20. Behuria, P., Burr, L. and Gray, H. (2017). Studying political settlements in Africa. *African Affairs*, Volume 116, Issue 464, pp. 508-525, <u>link</u>.
- 21. Blampied, C., Chattopadhyay, S., Greenhill, R., Aziz, I., Ellison, C., Thompson, R., Abdulai, A-G. and Salifu, A. (2018). *Leaving no one behind in the health and education sectors, an SDG stocktake in Ghana.* Overseas Development Institute, London, April, <u>link</u>.
- 22. *BMZ.* (2015). Development cooperation with Global Development Partners: sharing responsibility. Sharing sustainable development: Position paper. BMZ Strategy Paper 4, Federal Ministry for Economic Co-operation and Development, Germany, Bonn, link.
- 23. Breisinger, C., Diao, X., Kolavalli, S., Al Hassan, R. and Thurlow, J. (2011). *A New Era of Transformation in Ghana: Lessons from the Past and Scenarios for the Future*. The International Food Policy Research Institute (IFPRI), Washington, DC, <u>link</u>.
- 24. Cabral, L., Farrington, J., Ludi, E. (2006). 'The Millennium Villages Project a new approach to ending rural poverty in Africa?' *Natural Resource Perspectives*. Sida and the Overseas Development Institute, August, <u>link</u>.
- 25. CABRI. (2015). *Revenue management in the extractives sector.* Pretoria: Collaborative Africa Budget Reform Initiative (CABRI), Keynote paper 2, <u>link</u>.
- 26. Calleja, R. and Prizzon, A. (2019). *Moving away from aid: Lessons from country studies.* Overseas Development Institute (ODI), London, December, <u>link</u>.
- 27. Callister, L. (2018). 'The Millennium Villages Project Outcomes Evaluation', *The American Journal of Maternal/Child Nursing*, Volume 43, Issue 5, September/October, <u>link</u>.
- 28. CDD-Ghana. (2007). In the Annals of Governance. *Democracy Watch* 24, Volume 7 No. 3, July, Newsletter of the Ghana Centre for Democratic Development, <u>link</u>.
- 29. Clemens, M. and Domombynes, G. (2011). 'When does rigorous impact evaluation make a difference? The case of the Millennium Villages', *Journal of Development Effectiveness*, Volume 3, 2011, Issue 3, <u>link</u>.
- 30. Collier, P. and Venables, A. (2008a). *Managing the exploitation of Natural Assets: lessons for low income countries.* Oxford Centre for the Analysis of Resource Rich Economies (OxCarre), Research Paper, No, 2008-11. University of Oxford, <a href="link">link</a>.
- 31. Collier, P. and Venables, A. (2008b). *Managing Resource Revenues: lessons for low income countries.* Oxford Centre for the Analysis of Resource Rich Economies (OxCarre), Research Paper, No, 2008-12. University of Oxford, link.
- 32. Cooke, E., Hague, S. and McKay, A. (2016). *Ghana Poverty and Inequality Report: Using the 6<sup>th</sup> Ghana living standards survey.* UNICEF, ASHESI, University of Sussex, March, <u>link</u>.
- 33. CSIS. (2012). Strategic Foreign Assistance Transitions: Enhancing US Trade and Cooperation Relations with Middle-Income Countries. A report of the CSIS project on prosperity and development. Center for Strategic & International Studies (CSIS), Washington, DC, June link.
- 34. D'Orey, J., Ana, M. and Prizzon, A., (2019). *Exit from Aid: An Analysis of Donor Experiences*. Overseas Development Institute (ODI), London, April, <u>link</u>.
- 35. Davies, E. and Kerr, A. (2015). Firm Survival and Change in Ghana 2003-2013. *Centre for the study of African Economies (CSAE) working paper*, no. WPS/2015-06. University of Oxford, link.
- 36. Dercon, S. and Leah, N. (2013). Changing needs in the developing world and the offer from DFID. *DFID working paper*, January. Department for International Development. London, UK.
- 37. DFID (2011). Bilateral Aid Review: Technical Report. Department for International Development. London, UK, March, <u>link</u>.
- 38. DFID. (2004). Achieving the Millennium Development Goals: The Middle-Income Countries A Strategy for DFID: 2005-2008. Department for International Development. London, UK.
- 39. DFID. (2018). DFID Country Development Diagnostic. 3 July 2018. Department for International Development. London, UK.
- 40. Di Ciommo, M. and Sayós Monràs, M. (2018). *Sailing new waters in international cooperation: On the way to framing future EU engagement with more advanced developing countries.* ECDPM Discussion Paper No. 224, 30 March. European Centre for Development Policy Management. Maastricht, The Netherlands, <u>link</u>.

- 41. Dodd, A. (2019). *Six Ways to Refocus ODA to End Poverty and Meet the SDGs.* Factsheet Development Initiatives, Bristol, UK, <u>link</u>.
- 42. Engen, L. and Prizzon, A. (2019). Exit from Aid: An Analysis of Country Experiences. Overseas Development Institute (ODI), London, April, <u>link</u>.
- 43. Epremian, L., Lujala, P. and Bruch, C. (2016). High Value Natural Resources Revenues and Transparency: Accounting for Revenues and Peace, Oxford research encyclopedia of politics, <u>link</u>.
- 44. EU Donor Tracker. (2019). EU Donor Tracker 2019, link.
- 45. European Commission. (2011). EU Communication on the Agenda for Change. European Commission, link.
- 46. Fredua, K. (2014). *The Economic Cost of Environmental Degradation, A case study of agricultural land degradation in Ghana,* link.
- 47. Geiger, M, T., Trenczek, J. and Wacker, K. M. (2019). Understanding Economic Growth in Ghana in Comparative Perspective. *Policy Research working paper*, No. WPS 8699. World Bank Group, <u>link</u>.
- 48. Gkolemi, I., Paroussos, L., Rebolledo Dellepiane, A., Seferiadis, G. and Shumilkina, E. (2018). *Estimating the effects of the development of the oil and gas sector on growth and jobs in Ghana* (2015-2030). International Finance Corporation, World Bank Group, <u>link</u>.
- 49. Government of Ghana. (1992). Constitution of Ghana, 1992, Section 257 (6).
- 50. Greenhill, R., Prizzon, A. and Rogerson, A. (2013). The age of choice: developing countries in the new aid landscape, A synthesis report. Overseas Development Institute (ODI). Working paper 364. London, January. link.
- 51. Gyimah-Boadi, E. and Prempeh, H. (2012). Oil, politics and Ghana's Democracy. *Journal of Democracy*. Volume 23 Issue 3, pp. 94-108, <u>link</u>.
- 52. Gyimah-Boadi, E. and Yakah, T. (2012). Ghana: The limits of external democracy assistance. *UNU-Wider working paper* No. 2012/40. United Nations University, April, <u>link</u>.
- 53. Haglund, D., Hearle, C. and Jakobsen, M. (2015). *Flagship Report Paper Series Paper 2: Timing and Magnitude of new natural resource revenues in Africa*. African Development Bank (AfDB) and the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation, <u>link</u>.
- 54. Herbert, S. What future for EU development cooperation in middle-income countries? The state of play of negotiations between the EU institutions. Bond and the Overseas Development Institute (ODI), January, <u>link</u>.
- 55. Hickey.S., Abdulai, A. and Izama, G. M. (2015). The politics of governing oil effectively: a comparative study of two new oil-rich states in Africa. *Effective States and Inclusive Development (ESID) working paper* No. 54, University of Manchester, November, <a href="mailto:link.">link</a>.
- 56. Honorati, M. and Johansson De Silva, S. (2016). *Expanding Job Opportunities in Ghana*. Directions in Development, Human Development. World Bank Group, Washington, DC, <u>link</u>.
- 57. IMF. (2012) . *Macroeconomic Policy Frameworks for Resource-Rich Developing Countries-Analytic Frameworks and Applications*. International Monetary Fund (IMF) Policy Papers, 24 August, <u>link</u>.
- 58. IMF. (2015). Request for a Three-Year Arrangement Under The Extended Credit Facility Staff Report; Press Release and Statement by the Executive Director for Ghana. IMF Country Report No. 15/103, April. International Monetary Fund: Washington, DC, link.
- 59. Independent Commission for Aid Impact. (2015). *Business in Development review*. Report 43. May. London, UK, <u>link</u>.
- 60. Independent Commission for Aid Impact. (2016). When Aid Relationships Change: DFID's approach to managing exit and transition in its development partnerships. A performance review. London, UK, <u>link</u>.
- 61. Independent Commission for aid Impact. (2018). Follow-up review of 2016-17 reports, July. London, UK, link.
- 62. Independent Commission for Aid Impact. (2019a). ICAI follow-up review of 2017-18 reports. London, UK, link.
- 63. Independent Commission for Aid Impact. (2019b). *The use of UK aid to enhance mutual prosperity: Information note.* London, UK, <u>link</u>.
- 64. International Development Committee. (2015). *The Future of UK Development Co-operation: Phase 2:*Beyond Aid. International Development Committee, Tenth Report of Session 2014-15, link.

- 65. IWG, (2008). *Sovereign Wealth Funds. Generally Accepted Principles and Practices "Santiago Principles".*International Working Group of Sovereign Wealth Funds (ISWG), October, link.
- 66. Keijzer, N. and Lundsgaarde, E. (2018). When unintended effects become intended: implications of 'mutual benefit' discourses for development studies and evaluation practice. Evaluation and Program Planning, Volume 68, June 2018, <u>link</u>.
- 67. Key Facts Energy. (2018). *Commentary: Ghana's Gas Production Set to Rise*. Key Facts Energy, Oxford Business Group, 9 August, link.
- 68. Khan, M. H. (2010). *Political Settlements and the Governance of Growth-Enhancing Institutions*. July, <u>link</u>.
- 69. Kim, J., Cattaneo, O., Pincet, A. and Poensgen, K. (2018). Transition Finance Challenges for Commodity-based Least Developed Countries: The example of Zambia. *OECD Development Co-operation working papers* no 49. December, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>link</u>.
- 70. Kojo Stephens, T. (2019). Framework for petroleum revenue management in Ghana: current problems and challenges. *Journal of Energy and Natural Resources Law.* Volume 37:1, pp. 119-143, <u>link</u>.
- 71. Leonard, K. D. (2010). 'Pockets' of effective agencies in weak governance states: Where are they likely and why does it matter? *Public Administration and Development*. Volume 30, issue 2, pp. 91-101 16 March, <u>link</u>.
- 72. Lowcock, M. (2012). Minutes of Evidence HC 751, Session 2012-13, Oral Evidence. Tuesday 11 December, International Development Committee. London, UK.
- 73. Lundgren, C., Thomas, A. H. and York, R. (2013). *Boom, Bust or Prosperity? Managing Sub-Saharan Africa's Natural Resource Wealth.* International Monetary Fund, African Department, Washington, DC, <u>link</u>.
- 74. Masset, E., García-Hombrados, J., Acharya, A. (2020). 'Aiming high and falling low: the SADA-Northern Ghana Millennium Village Project', Journal of Development Economics, Vol 143, March (Published online December 2019), link.
- 75. Mawdsley, E., Savage, L. and Kim, S. (2014). A 'post-aid world'? Paradigm shift in foreign aid and development cooperation at the 2011 Busan High Level Forum. *The Geographical Journal*. Volume 180, Issue 1, pp. 27–38, link.
- 76. McKenzie, D. (2011). 'Jeff Sachs, the Millennium Villages Project, and Misconceptions about Impact Evaluation', World Bank Blogs, <u>link</u>.
- 77. Ministry of Finance. (2019). *Ghana's Oil Production Estimated to go up to 500,000 Barrels per day by 2024,* Press release, 14 February 2019, <u>link</u>.
- 78. Ministry of Foreign Affairs Denmark. (2015). *Exiting from Bilateral Development Cooperation: Guidance Note,* Danida, March 2015, link.
- 79. Ministry of Foreign Affairs IOB Netherlands. (2015). *Impact of Ending Support: IOB Terms of Reference.* January 2015, <u>link</u>.
- 80. Mitchell, S., Gelman, A., Ross, R., Chen, J., Bari, S., and others (2018). 'The Millennium Villages Project: a retrospective, observational, endline evaluation', *The Lancet*, Volume 6 Issue 5, May, <u>link</u>.
- 81. Molini, V. and Paci, P. (2015). *Poverty reduction in Ghana: Progress and Challenges*. World Bank Group, Washington, DC, <u>link</u>.
- 82. Morris, R., Cattaneo, O. and Poensgen, K. (2018). Cabo Verde Transition Finance Country Pilot. *OECD Development Co-operation working papers*, No. 46, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>link</u>.
- 83. Morris, S. and Portelance, G. (2019). *Examining World Bank Lending to China: Graduation or Modulation*? CGD Policy Paper 135, January, Center for Global Development, Washington, DC, <u>link</u>.
- 84. Nature (2012). 'With transparency comes trust', Editorial in *Nature*, 485 (147), May, <u>link</u>.
- 85. NRGI and CCSI. (2014). *The \$4 trillion question: How to make natural resource funds work for citizens.* Natural Resource Funds, Fact Sheet. Columbia Center on Sustainble Investment (CCSI), Columbia University, <u>link</u>.
- 86. Oduro, F., Awal, M. and Ashon, M. A. (2014). A Dynamic Mapping of the Political Settlement in Ghana. *Effective States and Inclusive Development (ESID) working paper* No. 28, January, <u>link</u>.
- 87. OECD DAC. (2014). The Future of the DAC List of ODA Recipients. DCD/DAC/2014(4), link.

- 88. Orth, M., Birsan, M. and Gotz, G. (2018). The Future of Integrated Policy-Based Development Cooperation. Lessons from the Exit from General Budget Support in Malawi, Rwanda, Uganda and Zambia. German Institute for Development Evaluation (DEval), Bonn, link.
- 89. Osei, R. D., Ackah, C., Domfe, G. and Danquah, M. (2015). Political Settlements, the Deals Environment and Economic Growth: The Case of Ghana. *Effective States and Inclusive Development (ESID) working paper* No. 53, November, link.
- 90. Oxfam, SEND Ghana and Ghana Anti-Corruption Coalition. (2018). *Building a More Equal Ghana: A five-point action plan to close the gap between the rich and the rest.* Report by Oxfam, SEND Ghana and Ghana Anti-Corruption Coalition. Oxfam International, Oxford, UK, August, <u>link</u>.
- 91. Palmade, V., Maur, J. C., Dib, F., Ivanovic, D., Cattaneo, O., Douamba, F. A. D., Floreani, V. A., Karuretwa, K. and Mdluli, S. (2017). *Creating Markets in Ghana, Country Private Sector Diagnostic*. World Bank Group, November, Washington, DC, <u>link</u>.
- 92. Piemonte, C., Cattaneo, O., Morris, R., Pincet, A. and Poensgen, K. (2019). *Transition Finance: Introducing a new concept,* OECD Development Co-operation Working Papers, 54. Paris, 2019. <u>link</u>.
- 93. Price, G. (2004). India's aid dynamics: from recipient to donor? *Asia Programme working paper*, September, Chatham House, London, UK, <u>link</u>.
- 94. Raveh, O. and Tsur, Y. (2018). *Resource Windfalls and Public Debt: A Political Economy Perspective*. August, link.
- 95. *RESULTS and STOPAIDS. (2019). Laying the foundations: Principles of a sustainable, successful transition from external donor funding.* Report by RESULTS and STOPAIDS, January, <u>link</u>.
- 96. Roll, M. (2013). *Pockets of Effectiveness: Why Do Strong Public Institutions Exist in Weak States?* American Political Science Association, August, Annual Meeting, <u>link</u>.
- 97. Runde, D. (2011). Beyond Traditional Foreign Assistance: USAID's Future Role with Middle-Income Countries. Chapter 6 in: *The Future Can't Wait, Over-the-Horizon Views on Development*. Edited by Gale, S. and Jackson, S. (2013). U.S. Department of State, US Agency for International Development, National Defence University and Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars, link.
- 98. Sida. (2015). Sida's Finance for Development Programme. Sida Approaches and Methods, July, <u>link</u>.
- 99. Skaten, M. (2018). *Ghana's Oil Industry: Steady growth in a challenging environment*. Oxford Institute for Energy Studies. University of Oxford, link.
- 100. Slob, A. and Jerve, A. M. (2008). *Managing Aid Exit and Transformation: Lessons from Botswana, Eritrea, India, Malawi and South Africa, Synthesis Report*. Sida Joint Evaluation 2008:1, May. Swedish International Development Cooperation Agency, Citat, <u>link</u>.
- 101. Starobin, P. (2013). 'Does it take a village?', Foreign Policy, June, <u>link</u>.
- 102. Tybout, J. (2014). The Missing Middle, Revisited. Pennsylvania State University and NBER, p. 1, link.
- 103. UNDP. (2015). Ghana Millennium Development Goals. United Nations, Ghana 2015 Report, link.
- 104. UNDP. (2015). Millennium Development Goals Report. United Nations, link.
- 105. UNDP. (2018). *Northern Ghana Human Development Report, Bridging the poverty Gap and fostering Socio-Economic Transformation and Empowerment to Contribute to Human Development for All.* United Nations Development Programme Ghana, 22 August, <u>link</u>.
- 106. UNECA. (2016). *African Social Development Index: Measuring Human Exclusion for Structural Transformation.* West Africa Report, United Nations Economic Commission for Africa, Addis Ababa, <u>link</u>.
- 107. Van der Ploeg, R., Stefanski, R. R. and Wills, S. (2011). Harnessing oil revenues in Ghana. Oxford Centre for the Analysis of Resource Rich Economies, *International Growth Centre working paper*, July. University of Oxford, link.
- 108. Whitfield, L. (2011). Growth without Economic Transformation: Economic Impacts of Ghana's Political Settlement. *DIIS working paper* 2011:28. Copenhagen, <u>link</u>.
- 109. Williams, M. J. (2017). The Political Economy of Unfinished Development Projects: Corruption, Clientelism or Collective Choice? Forthcoming: *American Political Science Review*, November, <u>link</u>.
- 110. World Bank. (1960). International Development Association Articles of Agreement, link.

- 111. World Bank. (2013). Enterprise Surveys: Ghana Country Profile 2013. World Bank Group, Washington, DC, link.
- 112. World Bank. (2018). *Ghana Priorities for Ending Poverty and Boosting Shared Prosperity*. World Bank Group, Washington, DC, <u>link</u>.
- 113. World Bank. (2018). *IDA 18 Mid-Term Review: Transitioning out of IDA financing A review of graduation policy and transition process.* World Bank Group, Washington, DC, <u>link</u>.
- 114. World Bank. (2019). The New Country Classifications by Income Level, 2019-2020, link.
- 115. Yakubu, I. and Mikhail, A. (2019). Determinants of Foreign Direct Investment in Ghana: A Sectoral Analysis. *International Journal of Business and Technopreneurship*, Vol. 9, No. 2, pp. 113-122, <u>link</u>.
- 116. Zealand, H. and Howes, S. (2012). *End of the Aid Boom? The Impact of Austerity on Aid Budgets.* Policy Brief, Development Policy Centre, Crawford School, Australian National University, <u>link</u>.